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1 1 Proceedings
2 2 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: Please stand for
. APPEARANGES: 3 the Pledge.
4 GREGG LAWLESS, CHA RVAN 4 (Whereupon, the Pledge of Allegiance
5  CARLOS BARRETT 5 was recited.)
6 LARRY MARG OTTA (VI A ZOOM 6 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: TOday is
7 PAUL CLEARY 7 Wednesday, July 13, 2022. Thisisthe
8  WLBUR ALDRI DGE 8 regularly scheduled meeting for the Town of
9  GLENN McCREEDY, CONSLLTING ENG NEER 9 Haverstraw Zoning Board of Appeals. I'll call
10 10 theroll.
. CHRI STI E ADDONO, ZONI NG BOARD ATTORNEY 11 Wllbur AIdrldge
M GHELLE CRAFFEY, SECRETARY 12 MR. ALDRIDGE: Present.
12 13 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: Carlos Barrett.
13 14 MR. BARRETT: Present.
14 15 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: Paul Cleary.
15 16 MR. CLEARY: Present.
16 17 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: Larry Margiotta.
17 18 MR. MARGIOTTA: Here.
18 19 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: Viazoom.
iz 20 Firstitem on the agendaisthe
" 21 adoption of minutes from the May 11, 2022
29 22 meeting.
23 23 MR. ALDRIDGE: So moved.
24 24 MR. BARRETT: I'll move.
25 25 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: Mation for the
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2 minutes made by Mr. Aldridge/second by Vir. 2 adjourned to the August 10th meeting.
3 Barrett. All in faver,usual‘sign. 3 The third application on the agenda
4 (Whereudpon, al‘the Boardimembers 4 is Genesis Iciano, 9 Oakley Blvd, Garnerville,
5 responded "Aye".) 5 Section 26.10, Block 5, Lot 7. So | will read
6 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: Motion carries. | 6 the Public Hearing Notice for the record.
7 First order of business -- 7 "Please take notice that the Town of
8 MS. ADDONA:<Just for the record, 8 Haverstraw Zoning Board of Appeals shall hold
9 Mr. Chairman, before'we get started, 9 a Public Hearing to consider the application
10 Mr. Margiottawho is visible on both 10 of Genesisiciano for a Special Permit Use:
11 television screens at the front of the room, 1 Home Occupation: Home Office and
12 dueto illness can not be here this evening. 12 Esthetic Services. Facials, Body Waxings and
13 So heis participating via Zoom which is 13 Makeup Applications.
14 authorized pursuant to Chapter 1 of the Laws 14 Said property being located on the
15 of 2022 and Executive Order 11 as subsequently | 15 East side of Oakley Blvd, approximately
16 extended and we wish Mr. Margiotta a quick 16 640 Ft. South of Rt. 202 and located on the
17 recovery. 17 Town of Haverstraw Tax Map at Section 26.10,
18 MR. MARGIOTTA: Thank you. 18 Block 5, Lot 7.
19 MS. ADDONA: So thefirstitem on 19 Said Public Hearing shall be held on Wednesday,
20 the agendais Efrain Castro, 69 N. Central 20 July 13,2022 at 7 P.M. in the |arge meeting room of Haverstraw
21 Highway and this application has been 21  Town Hall, One Rosman Road, Garnerville.
22 adjourned to the August 10th meeting. 22 All interested parties are invited to attend and will
23 The second application on the agenda 23  be heard by the Board.
24 is 81 West Ramapo Road, LLC, 81 West Ramapo | 24 By Order of the Zoning Board of Appeals of the Town of
25 Road. This application has also been 25 Haverstraw.
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2 Gregg Lawless, Acting Chairman, Christie Tomm Addona, | 2 should | do, what can | do to still work, help
3 Planning and Zoning Board Attorney, Annette Hendrie, Clerkto | 3 and provide, but something that's not going to
4 theBoards. 4 keep me away from my kids for that long. So |
5 June 15th, 2022." 5 decided to do something in the beauty industry
6 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: If the applicant 6 and esthetician Caught my attention. | am
7 would step forward, please. Please state your 7 very good with taking care of people,
8 intention. 8 self-care. So | decided, hey, why not open up
9 Isthe applicant here? 9 my business and run my own hours and still be
10 Please state your name and address 10 there for my kids to prepare them and be there
11 for therecord, please. 11 when they arrive home from school.
12 MS. ICIANO: Genesislciano, 9 12 MS. ADDONA: Canyou tell the Board
13 Oakley Blvd, Garnerville, New York. 13 alittle bit about what your operations will
14 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: Pleasetell usa 14 look like. | know your submitted a brief
15 little bit about what you'd like to do. 15 synepsis in your application, but can you
16 MS. ICIANO: Sorry, I'm alittle bit 16 gtate that for the Board.
17 nervous. So | am amother of three. | ana 17 MS. ICIANO: So esthetician iswhere
18 medical assistant for eight years. After| 18 I'm‘'going to do facials, peoplelike, let's
19 got pregnant with my last child that is one 19 say they are having like acne issues or
20 yearsold now, | decided I didn't want to 20 rosacea, like retinas of the skin. | will
21 continue working for something that's going to 21 aso do body waxi ng, that's like removal of
22 keep meout of my home because my mother did 22 the hair on the body. | will do body
23 help meraisemy first child for four years. 23 treatments. There are people that like aroma
24 | feltlikel wasn't present. 24 therapy with essential cils. Those are more
25 So | decided to think about what 25 like organic things that | would be using.
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2 It's more for relaxing, some way like people 2 MS. ADDONA: So just for the record
3 like to do their hair.or theirpals. It's 3 and for the benefit of the Board, generally
4 like another thing that'can help you relax and 4 what this Board considers are variances. This
5 self-care, help take care of yourself. 5 isalittle bit different becauseitisa
6 MR. ALDRIDGE: How many peoplewill | 6 Specia Permit for the home occupation use.
7 you be doing atany given time? 7 So it doesn't necessarily apply the same area
8 MS. ICIANQ:'m trying to do the 8 variance criteriathat the Board usually sees.
9 maximum, five per day. 9 Itisause asa Specia Permit that has been
10 MR. BARRETT: Oneat atime, right? 10 determined to be consistent with the character
11 MS. ICIANO: Yes. 11 of the neighborhood by legislation aslong as
12 MS. ADDONA: And you say in your 12 the criteria that's satisfied under the code
13 submission that it will be Monday through 13 is complied with.
14 Friday, eleven A.M. to five P.M.? 14 But what | will say to the applicant
15 MS. ICIANO: Yes. 15 also, isthat as arequirement, this Board has
16 MS. ADDONA: And nowalk-inswill be | 16 to send this application to the County
17 accepted? 17 Department of Planning. It's called the GML
18 MS. ICIANO: No. 18 referral. And that was done, but the response
19 MS. ADDONA: Andthereisaseparate |19 was only received earlier today, so we haven't
20 entrance for your clients? 20 had an opportunity, the Board and the
21 MS. ICIANO: Yes, absolutely. 21 consultants, to review that submission and to
22 MR. BARRETT: Andyou have a 22 determine what comments they are and what
23 separate room in that house just for that 23 needs to be addressed. So unfortunately, the
24 purpose? 24 Board is not going to be able to make a
25 MS. ICIANO: Yes. 25 decision this evening.
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2 MS. ICIANO: Okay. 2 a Public Hearing to consider the application

3 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: Sowell openit | 3 of Zoraida Sharkey Encarnacion to construct a
4 up for next month for you when we havethe GML | 4 new 12'x 24" accessory building, garage.

5 report back. 5 The following variances are

6 MS. ICIANO: Okay, no problem. 6 required:

7 Thank you. 7 1. Minimum Lot Area-15,000 Square

8 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: Thank you. 8 Ft. required; 14,181 Square Ft. provided. An
9 MS. ADDONA: Soif theBoard can 9 819 Square Ft. Area Varianceis reguired.
10 just make a motion to adjourn the public 10 2. Rear Yard Depth-35 Ft. required;
11 hearing to your August 10th meeting. 11 28.9 Ft. provided. A 6.1 Ft. Varianceis
12 MR. ALDRIDGE: So moved. 12 required.
13 MR. BARRETT: Second. 13 3. Front Yard Depth-30 Ft.
14 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: All infavor, 14 required, 25.9 Ft. provided. A 4.1 Ft.
15 usual sign. 15 Varianceis required.
16 (Whereupon, al the Board members 16 4. Relief from Section

17 responded "Aye".) 17 167-59-"L ocation of Detached Accessory

18 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: Mation carries. | 18 Building" Distance from Principal

19 Fourth order of businessis -- 19 Dwelling=15 Ft. required; 12.7 Ft. provided.
20 MS. ADDONA: Zoraida Sharkey 20 A 2.3 Ft. Varianceisrequired.
21 Encarnacion, 2 Parker Road, Thiells. | will 21 5. Relief from Section

22 read this Public Hearing Notice for the record 22 167-61-"Accessory Building in required Side or
23 aswell. 23 Rear Yard."

24 "Please take notice that the Town of 24 Distance Rear Lot Line-10 Ft.

25 Haverstraw Zoning Board of Appeals shall hold™ |25 required, 4 Ft. provided. A 6-foot Variance
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2 isrequired. 2 proposing.

3 Said propetty,being located on the 3 MS. ENCARNACION: I'm proposing an

4 East corner offParker Road and intersection of 4 accessory building so that | can store my

5 Rt. 202 and located on the Town of Haverstraw 5 vehicle. | feel | havethe room and | feel

6 Tax Map as'Section 26.09, Block 05, Lot 31. 6 that it blends in with the neighborhood and it

7 Said Public:Hearing shall be held on 7 increases the desirability of the neighborhood

8 Wednesday, July 13th#2022, at 7 o'clock P.M. 8 aswell.

9 in the large meeting room of Haverstraw Town 9 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: Anybody have any
10 Hall, One Rosman Road, Garnerville. 10 guestions?

11 All interested parties are invited 11 MR. BARRETT: Would it be an indoor
12 to attend and will be heard by the Board. 12 garage?

13 By order of the Zoning Board of 13 MS. ENCARNACION: It's detached.

14 Appedl s of the Town of Haverstraw. 14 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: |sthere anyone
15 June 15, 2022." 15 in the Public who would like to speak or make
16 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: | would ask the | 16 comment on this application?

17 applicant to please state for the record, 17 MS. HAWKINS-THOMAS: Yes.

18 spell your name and address for the record. 18 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: Please step

19 MS. ENCARNACION: Good afternoon. | 19 forward and state your name and address for

20 Zoraida Encarnacion, 2 Parker Road, 20 the record.

21 Garnerville, New York and I'm hereto request | 21 MS. ADDONA: SothisisaPublic

22 approval for an accessory building on the 22 Hearing, so we have to have public comment.

23 property. 23 MS. HAWKINS-THOMAS: Hi. Good
24 MS. ADDONA: Canyou just tell the 24 evening. My nameis Tracy Hawkins-Thomas, 4
25 Board alittle bit about what you're 25 Parker Road, and the only question that |
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2 really haveis, how isthis going to interfere 2 it saysrequired 14,181. But then it says

3 with my property? 3 there'savariance. We didn't understand the

4 MS. ADDONA: Canyou describewhich | 4 --

5 oneisyour property. 5 MS. HAWKINS-THOMAS: We just need
6 MS. HAWKINS-THOMAS: Wehavethe | 6 some clarification.

7 adjacent property, right next to 2 Parker 7 MS. ADDONA: Sothelot sizeisan

8 Road. 8 existing condition. That's not changing as a

9 MR. BARRETT: Arethese properties 9 result of the variance. It'sjust when the
10 attached or semi-attached? 10 applicant makes an application for a variance,
11 MR. THOMAS: Semi. Simeon Thomas. |11 we include al of the nonconformities on the
12 MS. ADDONA: Soasfarasl can 12 property. And so it appears that currently
13 tell, it won't affect your property. The 13 thislot is slightly undersized for what is

14 structure is being proposed within the 14 required. So that's what thelot sizeisfor.

15 setbacks, but your property will still be your 15 So that's not changing. Nothing about the

16 property, so I'm not sure if you can be any 16 size of their property or the use of their

17 more specific as to what you're asking. 17 property is changing. The variances are

18 MS. HAWKINS-THOMAS: Wehad gota| 18 relatedito the fact of the location of where

19 letter and there was some dimensions on there 19 the proposed structure is going to be placed.
20 and | just want some clarification because 20 MS"HAWKINS-THOMAS: Okay. Sothe
21 thisisour first meeting. There's some 21 lot sizeis 15,000, but they're only required

22 dimensions and it says -- 22 14,181 to make the garage or whatever it is;

23 MR. THOMAS: Okay, it saysthey.re 23 that's what you're saying?

24 providing it -- it says that they requiretthe 24 MS. ADDONA: I'm saying that under
25 minimum lot areais 15,000 square feet.\ Then 25 the zoning code they are required to have
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2 15,000. They do not have 15,0004 But'that is 2 applicants, the GML comments that we got.

3 an existing condition.and that'is not changing 3 That will be done tomorrow and in between now
4 as aresult of what'is beingproposed. It's 4 and the August 10th meeting, we'll take a

5 just that because it's an existing condition, 5 look, the Board, the consultants and we'll try

6 itisincludedinithe list of variances. 6 to address them and then when you come back in
7 MS. HAWKINS-THOMAS: Okay. Thank 7 August al of the procedural steps should have

8 you. That'swhat | wanted to know. Thank you 8 been addressed.

9 so much. 9 MS. ENCARNACION: Okay. Sothe

10 MS. ADDONA: Thank you. 10 decision won't be until August 10th?

11 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: Anybody elsefrom | 11 MS. ADDONA: It cannot be made

12 the public wish to be heard? 12 tonight.

13 MS. ADDONA: So, Ms. Encarnacion, as 13 MS. ENCARNACION: Okay, thank you.
14 you heard, you may have heard from the prior 14 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: Make amotion to
15 application, you're kind of in the same boat 15 adjourn to the August meeting?

16 with respect to the GML referral that we have 16 MR. ALDRIDGE: So moved.

17 to do to County Planning. We did receive 17 MR. BARRETT: | second.

18 those comments today and so we have them, but 18 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: All infavor,

19 we didn't have enough time after receiving 19 usual sign?

20 them to review them, to give them to you and 20 (Whereupon, all the Board members

21 determine what substantively hasto be 21 responded "Aye".)

22 addressed with them. So we are going to have 22 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: Moation carries.
23 to put this over until the August 10th 23 Next item on the agenda is number

24 meeting. 24 five, 62 Riverglen.

25 So we will provide that to you, both 25 MS. ADDONA: K'Hal Bnel Torah, 62
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2 Riverglen Drive, Thiells, Section 25.1, Block 2 bring the Board back up to speed because it

3 01, Lot 31. Continuation of Public Hearing. 3 has been alittle while since you've heard it.

4 MR. EMANUEL: Good evening, 4 I know there'salot of public interest also.

5 Mr. Chairman, members. 5 There are probably people who are here in the

6 Mr. Margiotta, | hope you feel 6 audience who were not here at the prior

7 better soon. 7 meeting of this Board that considered it or

8 MS. ADDONA: Mr. Emanuel, wouldyou | 8 may not have been at other meetingsin which

9 mind just adjusting the mic. alittle better. 9 the information was provided.
10 MR. EMANUEL: Sure. Isthat better? |10 But what | do want to do istell you
11 Thank you, again, Ira Emanuel, 11 alittle bit of the history and then
12 Emanuel Law, P.C., New City, attorney for the |12 Mr. DeGenero and Mr. Moscovitz from the
13 applicant. | have with me also Ken DeGenero | 13 congregation will go into some of the
14 who is the civil engineer for the applicant. 14 variances that are requested, the layout, and
15 We also have arepresentative of the applicant | 15 the reason for the variances that are being
16 who will speak this evening. 16 requested.
17 This has been before the board once 17 The review on this project began
18 before. We had adjourned it a number of times | 18 December of 2020. We had four meetings with
19 while we were waiting for the Planning Board |49 the Planning Board's consultants between
20 to act with respect to SEQRA and it hassince« | 20 January 2021 and August 21 during which point
21 granted a Negative Declaration at its June 21 the project was changed and it was reduced.
22 meeting. So thisBoard is now in aposition 22 The original project called for a House of
23 whereiif it so chooses, it may act, having 23 Worship that would be able to house 200

24 cleared that particular hurdle. 24 congregants. Working with the technical

25 | just want to relatively briefly 25 committee, your consultants, that was first
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2 reduced to 119 occupantsand then finally'down | 2 Public Hearing before the Planning Board in

3 to 107 occupants.and.therewas also a 3 August and have not changed since you first

4 reduction in the'size of the building as well. 4 saw them. And quite frankly, the public

5 Other changes that were made at the 5 comments that we've been hearing have not

6 request of andworking with your consultants, 6 changed since the beginning of these Public

7 involved the location of the parking area. 7 Hearings.

8 That was moved sothat it would have less 8 A number of questions have been

9 impact on the western conservation area that 9 raised by members of the public. All of those
10 affects the building. The location of the 10 guestions could be answered by review of the
11 driveway was aso changed so that it would be | 11 maps, drawings, plans, and memos that have
12 where the current driveway is. There were 12 been submitted and that are on file with the

13 other detailsin terms of changes that were 13 Planning Department clerk, but we understand
14 proposed. 14 that some people may not have been able to get
15 We had our first Public Hearing 15 to the Planning Board clerk to view these.

16 before the Town Planning Board in November of | 16 So we're going to have Mr. DeGenero
17 2021. We have had seven sessions of the 17 go through the plans, show you the layout, and
18 Public Hearing before the Planning Board. 18 then we'll have Mr. Moscovitz explain the use
19 Tonight will be the eighth session before the 19 of the facility because many members,

20 Planning Board and as | said, a Negative 20 including members of the Board may not be
21 Declaration was granted by the Planning Board | 21 familiar with the customs, traditions and

22 in June. The plans, although they changed 22 procedures of the Orthodox Jewish

23 considerably during review with your 23 congregations during their worship services.
24 consultants or the Planning Board's 24 So with that, Ken.

25 consultants, have not changed since the first 25 MR. DEGENERO: Hi, everyone. My
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2 name is Ken DeGenero. I'm thecivil engineer | 2 balance the needs of the occupants, the needs

3 for the project. | work for Brooker 3 of the congregants and the required parking

4 Engineering, and my address is 74 Lafayette 4 spaces. Twenty-seven spaces that are proposed
5 Avenue, Suffern, New Y ork. 5 are based on the number of seatsin the

6 So again, the site islocated on the 6 sanctuary; one space for four seats. Thereis

7 west side of Riverglen Drive just north of the | 7 an existing proposed gathering room below that
8 intersection with Dunnigan Drive. Itisin 8 also generates the need for additional ten

9 the R-25 Zoning District and you can seethe | 9 parking spaces. Nine spaces.
10 bigger rectangle on that drawing that'sin 10 But the way the House of Worshipis
11 orange, that isthe existing homethat'stobe |11 run, those two spaces would not be used
12 converted to the House of Worship. 12 concurrently. That's just amatter of the way
13 The addition islocated entirely 13 the zoning code is written. The occupants who
14 within the rear of the existing building and 14 are worshiping would go into the gathering
15 the land slopes downhill from the street to 15 room,after the worship session.
16 the structure. Theroof lines of the addition 16 In terms of the variances that are
17 will be at or below the existing roof line. 17 required. So there's different bulk
18 So the roof itself will not be prominent. And | 18 requirements for a House of Worship as
19 again, the parking area that's shown therein |49 compared.to asingle family residential in the
20 the gray area has 27 parking spaces located 20 R-25 zoning district. Most of those variances
21 south of the existing building. 21 are the result of the different bulk. They
22 We went through several iterations 22 include the lot width. The required ot width
23 on how to consider the parking spagésin the | 23 is 200 feet. The proposed which is existing
24 best manner. The consultants, the Planning 24 iS183.9 feet. Street frontage requirement is
25 Board in TAC felt the proposal was the best'to |25 200 feet. The proposed is177.5 feet. The
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2 front yard setback, the requirémentis 60 2 the street and away from the conservation

3 feet. The proposed,is 37.4 feet. Theside 3  easementintherear. Behind that is mostly

4 yard setbacks the requirement is 35, the 4 screening with vegetation and fences. So it

5 proposedds 16.7. 5 would not be that prominent.

6 So with,those first four variances, 6 And the last part, the last variance

7 those are all existing conditions. They'rea 7 isthe parking. So we are proposing 27 spaces

8 function of the newsbulk requirements for a 8 and 36 are required based on the code

9 House of Worship. “The floor arearatio 9 requirements for a gathering room and number

10 maximum allowed is .1 and we are requesting | 10 of seats.

11 .188. And again, that's a function of the 1 So if there's any questions about

12 size of the sanctuary given the number of 12 thesiteplan elements, I'd be happy to answer

13 seats that are proposed. 13 them.

14 A lot of the existing spacethat is 14 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: Does anybody have
15 to remain, it's easier to keep it rather than 15 any questions?

16 to remove it, drives up that floor arearatio 16 No?

17 variance request. In essence, it's dictated 17 MR. DEGENERO: Thank you.

18 by the size that's required for a House of 18 MR. EMANUEL: Mr. Moscovitzisa

19 Worship for the number of congregants. 19 representative of the congregation and he will

20 Ther€e's an additional request for 20 address you with respect to the uses that are

21 parking in the front yard and again, we did 21 proposed and some of the reasons why the

22 provide a plan earlier during the TAC review |22 set-up istheway itis. But before he does

23 period where we did not need that variance, |23 that, | do want to address one aspect of that.

24 but the preference of the Planning Board 24 Asl| discussed earlier, the number

25 consultants was to move the parking closer to |25 of congregants that this is being proposed for




26-29

Page 26 Page 27

1 Proceedings 1 Proceedings

2 has dropped from 200 to 119 to 107 and there | 2 finger along and you go. The other isthe

3 has been a change in the size of the 3 great circle the airplanes use when they fly,

4 sanctuary, the size of the addition. It'snot 4 sort of over the pole. Either one will work.

5 aoneto onerelationship. The origina way 5 They consulted with the rabbis and they were
6 it's set up, and | don't believe we have that 6 told that in this particular case they were

7 drawing here. 7 much better off if they were facing more

8 Do you have the interior drawings? 8 northerly, more towards that great circle

9 Theway it was originally set up, 9 route.
10 the congregants were arrayed facing towards | 10 That also has anumber of other
11 Riverglen Drive. Sothey wereaongthelong |11 advantages. First of al, it provided more
12 end of the street -- of the house. It worked, 12 room for the congregants and as you'll hear,
13 but it wastight. They were able to get folks 13 our congregants do not sit in pews like they
14 in, but it was atight thing. Once they were 14 do in many other churches, even though they're
15 able to-- once they had agreed to reduce the 15 synagogues. They sit at tables and chairs.
16 number of congregantsin there, they were able | 16 Thereis a separation at worship
17 to come up with frankly, amore comfortable | 17 services between men and women and in this
18 and amore theologically correct frankly, 18 particular case, the women will be sitting in
19 arrangement. Many religions, Orthodox Jews |49 a balcony,above which is actually within the
20 prefer and where possible, will face towards « 20 existing house. In the old arrangement, the
21 Jerusalem while they are praying. 21 original arrangement, the women would be
22 There are two ways to figure out how 22 looking at the back of the officiant. Inthis
23 to face Jerusalem when you're this fanaway. 23 arrangement they are looking more forward
24 Oneiskind of if you think about a globe, oney. | 24 towards the officiant. 1t'samuch more

25 iskind of direct, if you would trace your 25 comfortable way of doing it, amuch more
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2 meaningful way of doingit. 2 is used and the nature of the services.

3 Y ou & so have an arrangement 3 As Mr. Emanuel mentioned, perhaps

4 situation where the entry,doorsinto the 4 like many other houses of worship, we,

5 sanctuaryavould be behindithe officiant, so if 5 congregations such as ours, typically will not

6 somebody needed to enter or leave, they might | 6 sitin pews. Wewill sit with chairs and

7 be entering or Teaving behind the officiant 7 tables, rows of chairsin front of rows of

8 and causing disruptien during that time. And 8 tables. Typically comfortable chairs because

9 so, that's why the internal arrangement 9 the services can often be quite lengthy.

10 changed and that's why also there's not this 10 The tables are used to hold books

11 one to one correspondence between the original | 11 that are used during the service. | brought

12 size of the addition and the size that we're 12 as an example, we have the siddur whichisa
13 proposing now, even though thereisa 13 prayer book and the Humash, the Bible, and
14 significant reduction in the number of 14 thisis used to follow along with the Torah

15 congregants. 15 reading which isan essential part of every

16 So with that, Mr. Moscovitz, can you 16 service. So basicaly at every service every
17 come up here and introduce yourself and also, | 17 congregant has a minimum of two books. Asyou
18 discuss how things will work. 18 can imagine, sitting in a pew without tables,
19 MR. MOSCOVITZ: Hello. First name, |19 it can get quite uncomfortable. So thisis

20 Y echezkel Moscovitz. 19 Van Wars Drive, 20 simply why it's set up theway it is.

21 Garnerville. 21 Additionally, in addition to regular

22 | imagine most of the Board is 22 prayer, an integral part of our faith is Torah
23 likely familiar with how Orthodox 23 study and particularly, Talmud study. Talmud
24 congregationswork. So I'd just liketo give 24 is Jewish law and thisis a volume of the

25 you a brief description of how the sanctuary 25 Talmud. Asyou can see, it is rather large
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2 and people will typically study in pairs. It 2 asmall table and a crammed space. It's ot
3 doesn't have to be in pairs, but that's often 3 theideal way. It's not the respectful way.
4 how it's done and they'll sit across from each 4 It's not comfortable frankly.
5 other as you'd see two people studying. So 5 So ideally, and as you see in most
6 they'll be sitting at the table with two 6 synagogues, you'll see the Ark will be an
7 volumes like this. So you typically need 7 elaborate construction in front. Also with a
8 space. So that's why we use tables and chairs 8 platform that the rabbi will stand from while
9 and we need some space to spread out. 9 he's giving a sermon or where people will
10 The front of the room has the Ark 10 stand during the ceremony of taking the Torah
11 which contains the Torah scrolls. Those are 11 scrolls out of the Ark. The Bemawhere the
12 the scrolls of the Bible, handwritten scrolls 12 Torah rests in the middle of the room also
13 which are at the front of every synagogue. 13 typically will have a platform because there
14 And the middle of the room will have the Bema. | 14 could be multiple people standing around the
15 The Bemaisthe altar wherethe Torahrestson | 15 Torah during the services.
16 whileit's being read from and between the 16 During the middle of the service
17 Bema and the Ark in the front there will be a 17 there's the ceremony of taking the Torah
18 lectern where the prayer leader will stand. 18 scrollsout of the Ark and you'll typically
19 There's always two ways to do 19 have afew people and the rabbi or the cantor
20 something. Y ou can do something in bare bones| 20 will bringthe Torah scrolls through the
21 fashion just to scrape by which can be done if 21 synagogue towards the Bema. Congregants will
22 you need to do something temporarily and you {22 come forward, kissthe Torah, follow along as
23 can do something in an idea way, arespectful | 23 it's brought to the Bema. Y ou obviously need
24 way, acomfortable way to doit. Ideally, you 24 aisles, you need space for that to work.
25 can get away alittle small box in the front, 25 As| mentioned, since Torah study is
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2 an integral part of our faith, the Torah, the 2 the service will come down afterwards for that
3 Talmud and multiple commentaries, a typical 3 Kiddish.
4 congregationwill have many, many volumesto | 4 | hope I've given you abasic idea
5 study from; including ours., Our congregation 5 of how the spaceisused. | just want to add
6 itself has about,a couple of thousand volumes 6 acouple of genera points.
7 and you need baokcasesto hold all of that. 7 The location that we're proposing to
8 We need easy accessito be able to get to those 8 build the synagogue, as | think we mentioned,
9 volumes during study, so we have aisles. 9 has not been arbitrarily selected. It was
10 That's abasic idea of how we use 10 selected because it just made the most sense
11 the space and why we need the space theway it | 11 for our needs. First and foremost, it was the
12 is. 12 only space within a reasonable walking
13 Just one note regarding the 13 distance which had an acre. Theacreis
14 gathering room downstairs. Often after a 14 required as per the code and obviously, we
15 service, the congregation will gather for a 15 wanted to request as few variances as
16 snack or alight meal, what's known as the 16 necessary and there are virtually no other
17 Kiddish and that will be done in the social 17 properties within a reasonable walking
18 hall downstairs. People will sit around 18 distance which had an acre.
19 banquet tables and that's where people will 19 Additionally, if you would draw a
20 socialize since they don't social during the 20 circle around this location, you would find
21 service. And the people that are there | 21 that virtually the entire congregation lives
22 think as has been mentioned, are only the 22 within ahalf mile radius of thislocation.
23 people that were there during the service. 23 Since Orthodox Jews do not drive on the
24 Y ou're not going to have outside people coming | 24 Sabbath, we need to walk. So things need to
25 in. It'sthe people who worship there during 25 be within awalking distance. So the entire
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2 congregation lives within ahalf amileand | 2 Board has questions, well try to answer them.
3 would say more than half the congregation 3 You, of course, as part of the

4 liveswithin afour or five-minute walk from 4 initial application, a narrative summary that

5 thislocation. That's why thislocation was 5 my office prepared, the five part balancing

6 suggested. 6 test that you're very familiar with and unless

7 The addition will not be visible 7 you have questions with respect to that, I'm

8 from the street. From the street you're not 8 not going to go through those aspects tonight.
9 going to see anything unusual. We will have 9 Y ou have them already.
10 landscaping which will try to shield any view 10 In addition, the presentation that
11 of the parking lot from the street. 11 you heard tonight is basically, an abbreviated
12 And onefinal point isthat | would 12 version of a presentation that was made to the
13 like the Board to keep in mind that we're not 13 Planning Board back at its May meeting. We
14 outside devel opers coming here looking to 14 provided you with atranscript of that
15 build some multifamily housing or to do 15 presentation by cover dated July 1 which you
16 something to change some of the neighborhood. | 16 should have received on or about that date and
17 Thisisarequest that's being made from 17 hopefully, you've had an opportunity to take a
18 familieswho live in the neighborhood in the 18 look at that.
19 immediate vicinity who is looking for a place 19 The last thing that | want to remind
20 where we can worship as we need to and we have| 20 you of and'I'm sure your attorney has advised
21 no other way of fulfilling that need. 21 you of that, and we'll certainly take into
22 Thank you for your time and 22 consideration, and that is that there are
23 consideration. 23 federa and state lawsthat are in effect here
24 MR. EMANUEL: Just a coupleof final 24 that are over and above the normal that you
25 notes, Mr. Chairman. Then obvioudly, if the 25 have to deal with. | know the board is
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2 probably familiar with those laws.” I'm'sure 2 on the record at previous meetings. The

3 Ms. Addona has advised you with respect to 3 stenographer in front types everything.

4 that. 1'm not going to go'into thatin detail 4 MR. SHULEIN: Okay. My nameisElon
5 tonight eitheér, other than to say that under 5 Shulein.

6 New York Lawreligiousinstitutionsaredeemed | 6 | am here not to address the issue

7 to be inherently-beneficial/to residential 7 here. 1I'm here to address a condition of

8 areas, and under bothiNew Y ork and Federal Law | 8 what's going on here. | believe what you're

9 you may not exclude religious institutions 9 doingisillegal. | don't believethat you're

10 from residential areas such asthis. 10 doing -- you are not transparent at al and

11 So with that, if the Board has 11 I'm surprised at you, your attorney, an

12 questions we would certainly be happy to try 12 officer of the law that you just keep going

13 to answer them. Otherwise, we're happy to 13 like this, okay? It's unconscionable that you

14 hear from the public. 14 have people standing outside and cannot hear

15 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: Anybody onthe | 15 anything here. By right, and you see from

16 Board have any questions. 16 meeting to meeting there are more and more

17 No? 17 people coming here. If thiswas not large

18 Thank you. 18 enough to accommodate everyone, you should not
19 MR. EMANUEL: Okay, thank you. 19 conduct this meeting at al, okay? Itisa

20 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: We'restill ina |20 meeting room, you should have a speaker out

21 public hearing setting, so if anybody from the 21 there, okay?

22 public would like to be heard, please step 22 I'm asking this meeting right now,

23 forward and state your name and address. |If 23 cancel and reschedul e this meeting here. You

24 you've been here before, 1'd ask you to 24 cannot have the cake and eat it, too. Thisis

25 summarize because your comments have been put | 25 wrong what you're doing here and | am
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2 surprised at you, miss attorney. Aren't you 2 code violation, fire, isvery important. We

3 supposed to be transparent? Aren't you 3 don't want any problems, okay? But it doesn't
4 supposed to make sure that everybody has the 4 give you theright to run like some residents

5 sameright? I'm not talking about the issue 5 of the Town of Haverstraw be present or at

6 here. Y ou cannot have a situation, open 6 least hear what's going on. | don't have to

7 meeting to everybody and half the people are 7 seeit here. It'snicethat you finally

8 standing outside not being able to hear. 8 decidetoputaT.V.in here. We never had it
9 Shame on you especialy you, attorney. 9 before. But you should be aware of the fact,
10 This meeting should be canceled 10 okay, it's not large enough. There's more and
11 right now and reschedule it and refer to 11 more people coming here and it doesn't make
12 everybody else and we couldn't hear some of 12 any difference what side of the issue we are
13 the other presentations that the other 13 here, okay?
14 attorney and other people were giving here, 14 I'd like you, Mr. Chairman, to
15 okay? 15 address it now and I'm asking you with all the
16 Aren't you supposed to be open to 16 respect in the world please, to stop this

17 the whol e people of the Town of Haverstraw and | 17 meeting now, stop this charade, okay, and

18 not only to some selected ones? Look at 18 pleaserescheduleit. | mean you have to

19 yourself. What kind of representation are you 19 refer to-everybody, not to some people you can
20 providing here, okay? Y ou should have known¢ | 20 not accommodate here. Otherwise, whatever
21 because you can see from time to time more and,, | 21 you're doing hereit'sillegal because you
22 more people coming here, okay? Y ou should 22 discriminate. You segregate. Yes, you are --
23 make sure that there's enough room to 23 MS. ADDONA: What isyour basisfor
24 accommodate everybody and if there'sno room,, | 24 saying that?

25 to stand here, and I'm hundred percent for 25 MR. SHULEIN: Because everybody here
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2 that come here and | came heré at 7:15, okay, 2 of town residents. We are paying your salary

3 the meeting was. 7:30, so I'come 15 minutes 3 to come here, okay? You're not doing it for

4 early and they already and otherpeople, 4 free here. So please with the money that you

5 there's alot of people outside, they can't 5 get paid, okay, make sure that everybody,

6 hear one world that you're saying here. 6 everybody is going to come here and have a

7 That's not the way, how 10 conduct the meeting. | 7 chanceto listen at least. | ask you please,

8 How can you -- aren'tdyou supposed to make 8 in the name of fairness and in the name of --

9 sure that everybody gets their due rights 9 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: You can continue.
10 here? And you call yourself an attorney. Who | 10 Y ou can speak aslong as you like. The public
11 do you represent? 11 can speak aslong asthey like. Everyone has

12 MS. ADDONA: Excuseme. Canl 12 an opportunity, sir. Every public meetingis

13 respond now? 13 thisway.

14 MR. SHULEIN: Go ahead, respond. 14 MR. SHULEIN: Sir,it'sall fineif

15 MS. ADDONA: Thisisnot the first 15 everybody outside was present here and could
16 meeting that has been held on this 16 hear whatever is going on here, but the

17 application. It has been held multiple times. 17 majority of people standing outside cannot

18 MR. SHULEIN: It doesn't make a 18 hear aword that's going on here, okay? And

19 difference. You won't answer my question. 19 by conducting thisway it'sillegal. You

20 MS. ADDONA: Okay, if you're not 20 cannot conduct a meeting that only some people
21 going to let me respond, then I'm not goingto | 21 are entitled to hear and then we have to step

22 respond. Thank you for your comment. 22 outside and then somebody else come here. It
23 MR. SHULEIN: Andyou cal yourself |23 precludes all the people standing outside.

24 fair. It's quite obvious that you're playing 24 What are they, chopped liver? Come on. Give
25 games here. Y ou're playing games on the back | 25 me a break, okay? Can't you see the wrong
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2 about it? 2 opportunity for public comment. Thisis not

3 As| said, it has nothing to do 3 the first public hearing of thisBoard. Itis

4 about the issue here. I'm asking you and I'm 4 not the first time this application has been

5 trying to be very polite here and if | offend 5 before this Board. Okay? They're required to

6 anybody here | apologize in advance, okay, and 6 have one Public Hearing. They are now doing a
7 the reason why | approach your attorney 7 second Public Hearing. So that isnot a

8 here because -- 8 requirement. Itisinadditiontowhatis

9 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: Sir, themeeting | 9 required under the law, okay?
10 will continue. If you don't like my answer, 10 So | apologize. Thisisthefirst
11 I'm sorry, but the meeting will continue. 11 I'm hearing when you came up here, that people
12 Thank you for your comments. They're well 12 cannot hear in the back. We will make an
13 taken by the Board. What elsewould you like | 13 effort to speak louder. Can you guys hear me
14 usto say? The meeting will continue. 14 back there? Y ou're shaking your head. Of

15 MR. SHULEIN: 1| just like to make -- 15 course you can hear me.

16 if you continue this way you are not taking 16 So we're trying to do the best we

17 into account the rights of all the people of 17 can., Thisiswherethe mesting isheld. This

18 the Town of Haverstraw who came here. You're | 18 iswhere the meeting is noticed. We are

19 segregating some of the people. You don't 19 required te have the meeting whereitis
20 give them a chance. 20 noticed bylaw. Otherwise, people won't know
21 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: Sir, you're 21 where to go.

22 entitled to your opinion. That'sfine. 22 MR. SHULEIN: With all due respect,

23 MR. SHULEIN: It's not an opinion, 23 you're not responding to my point.

24 it'safact. 24 MS. ADDONA: | absolutely just did,

25 MS. ADDONA: There has been‘ample 25 sir. 1I'm not going to address this anymore.
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2 MR. SHULEIN: "With all‘due respect; 2 MR. SHULEIN: Why?

3 you're not responding,to my.paint. My point 3 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: It'sonthe

4 is quite simple; okay? My, point is here, it 4 record, sir.

5 doesn't make any differenceiif it'sthe first 5 MR. SHULEIN: Why? Why don't you

6 time | came here or I'm here 100 times before 6 address my point?

7 the Board. Theissue herglisthat every 7 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: There are many
8 person that lives intheown of Haverstraw 8 people who would like to speak tonight, sir.

9 has the right in every meeting and it doesn't 9 MR. SHULEIN: But you didn't address
10 make any difference how many timesit is that 10 my point.

11 they say something or didn't say something, 11 MS. ADDONA: | did address your

12 they have aright to sit here or at least to 12 point.

13 listen to every word that's being said here. 13 MR. SHULEIN: No, you did not. If

14 And if some presentation is being 14 you address my point, you know, why don't you
15 made, okay, you should take the presentation 15 ask these people here around here, okay, if

16 and show it to the people outside there. Y ou 16 you addressed my point?

17 cannot just put things here becauseiit's 17 MS. ADDONA: If you leavethe

18 convenient for you. It doesn't work that way, 18 microphone someone else can come up and talk.
19 okay? And I'm please asking the Board here, 19 MR. SHULEIN: What about the people
20 the chairman doesn't want to do it, I'm asking 20 outside?

21 the Board please okay, to suspend this 21 MR. CLEARY: They can come up here
22 meeting. | have no problem -- 22 and talk.

23 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: Sir, the meeting | 23 MR. SHULEIN: So why don't you bring
24 isgoing to continue. Y ou made your point. 24 them inside and let them hear what's going on.
25 It's on the record. 25 Why don't you do it thisway so at least
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2 they're present here. All I'm asking is 2 MR. SHULEIN: Why don't you let the

3 fairness. You know fairness? 3 people from outside --

4 MS. ADDONA: Yes. 4 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS:. Shejust stated
5 MR. SHULEIN: Sowhy don't you let 5 why.

6 everybody come here and stand here in the 6 MR. SHULEIN: Yes, because you

7 hall. 7 preclude the others, sir.

8 MS. ADDONA: Sir, because you'rethe 8 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: Shejust stated
9 one who acknowledged that we have fire code 9 why the meeting is here in this hall.
10 issues. 10 MR. SHULEIN: What about the other
11 MR. SHULEIN: Obviously you're not 11 people?
12 prepared for them, the other people to come 12 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: They're welcome
13 here. Sojust by the fact that you're not 13 to come up here, sir. When you're done
14 prepared to accommodate everybody, okay, this | 14 speaking and I'm sure they're waiting to
15 meeting should be postponed, okay? And I'm 15 speake
16 saying it based on the legal point here that 16 MR. SHULEIN: But they don't hear
17 everybody have aright to be present to hear 17 what's going on here. | was standing outside,
18 what's going on. 18 | didn'tthear anything that the attorney, the

19 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: We heard your |49 peopl e presenting, anybody.
20 point, sir. The meeting will continue. 20 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: Sir, | haveto
21 MR. SHULEIN: Sowhy don't you let 21 keep the meeting moving, okay? The meetingis
22 the people from outside -- 22 moving forward. There are other people that

23 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: Y oufmade your | 23 need to speak and you're holding up this whole
24 point. Wegetit. We understand. The 24 process. | don't know what elseto say. The

25 meeting will continue. 25 meeting is going to continue. Y ou can
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2 filibuster up here all youlike, butthe 2 sit down and let other people come up and make
3 meeting will continue. Please, you made your 3 comments, we're going to close the public

4 point more than once, several, several times. 4 meeting.

5 The attorney has given you an answer. 5 MR. SHULEIN: Close the public

6 MR. SHULEIN: No; she did not 6 meeting.

7 answer. 7 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: Other people want
8 CHAIRMAN RAWLESS: Shedidanswer | 8 to be heard. Thisisn't just about you.

9 you. Please, gir. 9 MR. SHULEIN: Because they can not

10 MR. SHULEIN: Shedidn't respond to 10 hear outside what's going on.

11 my point. 11 MR. BARRETT: Sir, you made your

12 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: Youdidn'tlike |12 point, all right? Can you let other people

13 her answer, so you just continue to go on. 13 come up and express their point. Thank you.

14 MR. SHULEIN: No, sir. With all due 14 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: Anybody elsein
15 respect to you, sir, and | respect your 15 the public like to be heard, please step

16 chairmanship, okay? She didn't respond to my 16 forward, state your name and your address,

17 point. She was running around it, okay? She 17 plesse.

18 didn't respond to my point. 18 MR. VASQUEZ: I'd like to ask the

19 MS. ADDONA: Sir, if you don't step 19 Board, has a compromise -- Jack Vasquez, 4

20 away from the microphone I'm going to advise 20 Baisley Circle. Has acompromise ever been

21 the Board to close the Public Hearing. 21 sought or at least considered by the Board?

22 MR. SHULEIN: Go ahead, close the 22 MR. CLEARY: What do you mean by
23 Public Hearing meeting. Close the public 23 compromise?

24 meeting. Close the public meeting. 24 MR. VASQUEZ: An dlternative area

25 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: Sir, if you don't | 25 where they can build their facility.
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2 MR. CLEARY: That's not our job. 2 it interfering with my lifestyle, aswell as
3 Our jobisto look at what's presented to us. 3 my neighbors.
4 MR. VASQUEZ: Becauseit'sobvious | 4 And also, they said -- the attorneys
5 to me, thisis my first meeting here and just 5 said it's going to be for 107 people. After
6 from what I'm seeing, | mean | know myself, | | 6 107 people are in this structure, does the
7 work hard all day. 1'd rather be sitting home 7 door lock and not alow anymore people to come
8 watching aballgame. I'm sure these people 8 in? Who's there to gauge that?
9 would love to be sitting home with their 9 Aswell as| have traffic concerns.
10 familiesjust living life, but they're here to 10 All of these people coming out of the facility
11 voice their concerns and | keep hearing from | 11 onto Riverglen which isavery narrow street.
12 the other side that it's about them, it's 12 The school busis going up and down. There's
13 about them, it's about them, but what about 13 people walking their dogs. There's people
14 us? Okay? 14 walking. | go that way to work everyday. Is
15 There'salot of lifelong residents 15 there,going to be atraffic guard issued by
16 here. I'min my residence for quite anumber | 16 thetown to make sure that there's no
17 of yearsnow and | have concernsintermsof |17 accidents and the traffic is flowing right?
18 the structural physicality of it being in my 18 MS. ADDONA: Thereisatraffic plan
19 backyard, as well as the noise factor when 19 that was recommended by the Town's traffic
20 they are going to be building this structure. 20 engineer.
21 The runoff into my backyard. The cut downof,| 21 MR. VASQUEZ: And what does that
22 treeswhich my back yard isall trees. DPW is {22 plan entail?
23 in the back and | hear every night when 23 MS. ADDONA: Itisgoing to restrict
24 they'rein there, it echos right to my house. 24 the locations of parking to ensure that
25 So I'm worried about the constructionipart of 125 there's sufficient access and emergency access
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2 in both directions on Riverglen. 2 concerned with their house values and the
3 MR. VASQUEZ: Restrict the parking | 3 overall dynamic of just living in our
4 in the facility? 4 community for thislong. | mean don't we have
5 MS ADDONA: "Well, the parking lot | 5 asay in anything? Areour concerns at all,
6 isto restrict the need for/on the street 6 you know, of concern to you people?
7 parking. 7 PERSON IN AUDIENCE: No, they live
8 MR. VASQUEZ: |'m talking about 8 in Jersey.
9 coming in and out of the facility, aswell as 9 MS. ADDONA: Under State and Federal
10 the flow of traffic that's coming up and down | 10 Law, religious uses are entitled to particular
11 Riverglen. Isthat not a concern? 11 deference. So while we have held multiple
12 MS. ADDONA: Weéll, carswill be 12 public hearings, that needs to be weighed
13 pulling into the driveway just like they would | 13 against what the legal benefits have been
14 any other house. 14 determined to be for religious, aswell as
15 MR. VASQUEZ: 107 cars. 15 educational uses.
16 MS. ADDONA: No, it'sa 27 spot 16 MR. VASQUEZ: | don't have any
17 parking lot. 17 concern about what the purpose of the facility
18 MR. VASQUEZ: That's till alot 18 isfor. It'sthefacility itself. I'ma
19 because the cars right now that are parked on | 19 Catholic. | in no way would want a Catholic
20 the street, that isavery narrow street. | 20 church there or any other structure because
21 can't seedl them carspullinginand out of |21 it'sright in my backyard. | worked al my
22 that facility, aswell as the regular flow of 22 life for my life and my home and I'm very
23 traffic. 23 happy where | am. | raised my kidsthere. We
24 Like | said, I'm very concerned with 24 have a great community. |I'm worried about
25 my house value. I'm sure these people are 25 this structure affecting our way of life, as
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2 well as all these other people. 2 believe the parking spaces that the applicant

3 Likel said, thisismy first time 3 says they needed per code saying 27 is needed
4 here at this meeting and | just figured I'd 4 and thus, reguesting a 10 car variance, why is
5 come up and just voice my concernsin a 5 the portion of the square footage not cohesive
6 respectful way. Likel said, I'm sure these 6 to the words of the Town of Haverstraw's code
7 good people here would rather be doing 7 that says every 250 square feet there shall be

8 something else, having dinner, spending time 8 aparking spot if used for a school, learning

9 with their family, but they're here and | hope 9 community, meeting hall. The applicant is
10 that's a concern to you at least, and you 10 counting 2500 square feet of gathering space
11 looked at our point of view aswell. We're 11 in the basement towards the parking. We all
12 the origina residents of this neighborhood. 12 get that. What about the rest of the 5500
13 I think our voice should matter. That'sall | 13 square feet of shared space?
14 got to say. 14 | believe the variance for ten
15 MS. AGUILAR: NinaMariaAguilar, 16 |15 parking spacesisincorrect and | know what
16 Harding. 16 both attorneysin this room are going to say
17 | just want to touch up on afew 17 and defend to it, that the other room are
18 points that the applicant's attorney said. 18 worship, not schooling or studying or
19 They mentioned you may not exclude because |49 gathering,space. The applicant's attorney
20 it'saresidential neighborhood, so on. We 20 mentionedin May that studies will be here.
21 keep hearing this, RLUIPA, RLUIPA. However,| 21 It's been mentioned multiple times that
22 if it doesn't meet the requirements, it 22 children will be here studying, that young men
23 doesn't meet the requirements. | just want to 23 are going to be studying. No one has asked
24 point that out. 24 these questions. No one has asked, what does
25 | also wanted to point out why | 25 that mean?
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2 The applicant's attorney also said 2 Eli Wolf of Chabad.org where | learned and

3 in the same month,in May before he spoke, he | 3 they explained that Talmud is a course and he
4 said to the Planning Board, when you review 4 says we will be studying and he callsit

5 any site plan for any project, oneof the 5 classes. He even goesonto say, what is

6 things you have to take into account is what 6 Talmud? It provides ahistory of academia.

7 it is going to be bsed for/and how. How isit 7 He says, let's al study together. Beginners

8 going to be used. “ThiSis the words from the 8 or not. He doesn't say let'sworship. To me,

9 applicant's attorney. 9 you know, I'm here to point out to my Jewish
10 So since the applicant's attorney 10 brothers and sisters, | understand they

11 clearly said the room is used for study such 11 worship through study, but | would like to

12 as Tamud, then what isthat? Y ou know, they | 12 bring the point that it's still study.

13 explain thisisthe book, but again, what is 13 AsaCathalic, I worship through

14 it? Again, someone from a Jewish family who | 14 study from my sacrament. | went and | teach
15 studies the Torah and attended all levels of 15 religious education service done in a school.
16 Hebrew school, while it wasn't in New York, |16 | worship and read the Bible such asthe Torah
17 it's over in Boca Raton, Florida, they 17 isread, but it isstill study in aschool.

18 confirmed to me that these studies are an 18 In fact, many universities recognize thisin

19 education of males from the beginning of 19 schools since they teach it. Asagraduate of
20 Jewish settlement in Europe. Boys generally | 20 Rockland Community College and even Pace
21 begin studying somewhere between the ages of | 21 University, | have taken religious study

22 eight and ten after completing elementary 22 courses because | love learning about history
23 courses of study of the Torah generaly 23 and | love learning about inclusion and |

24 lasting three years. 24 assure you, | was not worshiping. | did not
25 This meeting is also backed by Rabbi 25 work four part-time jobs to pay for college to
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2 take a course to pay to worship. | wasin 2 Point 2: If the house of worship

3 school learning, studying. 3 has a gathering space, shouldn't it also be

4 The entire point should be taken 4 categorized to follow Section 167-58F and |

5 into consideration and should also be 5 know that attorneys said in previous Planning
6 questioned by the Board. Just because you 6 Board meetings, it's a house of worship, not a
7 don't know the details about the religion does 7 gathering space, so it doesn't apply. But the

8 not mean you don't get to ask legitimate 8 applicant's drawings, the applicant's attorney
9 questions, such as does your current place of 9 even mentioned gathering space will be used.
10 worship where the applicant is at right now, 10 Even the applicant's description when they
11 are there tables and benches? How are they 11 raised money, they pointed to all sources of
12 conducting, you know, without 107 people? Are| 12 this being a community center for the
13 you comparing apples to apples? Arewe 13 congregation. Where isthe request for the
14 constraining the applicant's ability to 14 variance to not follow the nineteen minimum
15 worship if it's not the size they want, if it 15 requirements for a gathering place?
16 doesn't have the fancy stuff that's wanted? 16 Number three: When you think about
17 | want to teach my first gradersthe 17 parking variance in correlation to the traffic
18 rosary with beads blessed by Pope Francis, 18 study and not mentioning that the congregants
19 that would be nice, but isit necessary? Or 19 walk -=they mentioned the congregants walk
20 doesit stand in my way from allowing my kids¢ | 20 during Sahbath because driving is not allowed.
21 to learn therosary? If | don't get them from 21 Please remember to plan for the future. 102
22 the Vatican blessed by the Pope, do | contact 22 years ago today | wasn't ableto vote. 59

23 Saint Peter and sue them for infringingien my 23 years ago my father was not able to use

24 ability to worship for what | feel is needed 24 certain water fountains or bathrooms down
25 and comfortable. 25 south when he had atan on his skin and the
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2 point is things change. ‘Infactsright here 2 family member's house on Riverglen, my

3 in Rockland County,in Monsey, men previously | 3 children are playing outside riding on a bike,

4 weren't able ta join thefire department 4 guess what? They're not accounted for. They
5 because ofdréligious beliefsiand three years 5 are not accounted for in this traffic study.

6 |ater the member of the Jewish community 6 A traffic study that doesn't have an opinion

7 imposed that theyswere given permission from 7 from afire department, doesn't have an

8 rabbis and can do'so 8 opinion from the police department. It has

9 Is not being able to drive a 9 comments about a code when just what, two,
10 specific 24 hour, isthat local or federal 10 three weeks ago there was afire off of

11 law? Why is that the scapegoat to disregard 11 Dunnigan.

12 local codes for space and parking? Arewe 12 Look at the narrow streets. Imagine

13 planning for today or are we planning for 13 if cars were parked even on one side and

14 tomorrow? 14 two-way traffic. Residents -- so, sorry.

15 After you leave here at 12:01, 15 There's arecommendation to park on one side
16 anything can change. In fact, on my birthday 16 and allow the rest of the street to the

17 was Roe versus Wade change. Anything. Let's | 17 two-way traffic, but it failsto mention --

18 faceit, the world doesn't only change for 18 sorry.

19 Catholics, Muslims, Buddhists. It changesfor |19 Is there a recommendation for

20 everyone. Change can happen. We haveto plan| 20 everyone to trespass and walk on other

21 for it. 21 peoples lawns? Where are people going to
22 So let's be redlistic here. Why are 22 walk? Thereisrecommendation to park on one
23 we even entertaining comments of atwo page | 23 side and alow to rest of the street for

24 traffic study report that doesn't even account 24 two-way traffic and that parking wouldn't be
25 for the safety of people walking. Whenl goto |25 big enough because residents walk, but they
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2 forgot to mention how they will walk and 2 busted. Everything | planned for around this
3 where. But if | park down the street it 3 dress, my matching shoes, my clutch, my

4 doesn't matter because the congregants don't 4 handsome husband that matched the color of my
5 drive during Sabbath, but me driving and 5 dress, all went out the window. | wastoo big
6 parking isn't in this or accounted for. 6 for thedress. And the point is the property

7 That's great for the congregants who got to 7 isadress. The applicant istoo big. The

8 tell their side of the traffic study, but it's 8 applicant hastried the Keto diet, it's

9 only one sided and it's not fair in my book 9 intermitted fasted, it's drinking diet soda,

10 when you're making a decision for this 10 working out and at the end of the day, it

11 variance. 11 doesn't fit. Arewe going to wait until it

12 | want to leave with you this: Last 12 busts at the seams because the applicant's

13 year | bought a dress for awedding when | was | 13 attorney istelling you, you have to approve
14 attending my best friend's wedding in 14 this.

15 September and any woman here can relate and, | 15 Let me remind everyone in this room,
16 you know, any men if it's buying a suit or if 16 January | came for thefirst time more for the
17 you witnessed it around women in your life, 17 Planning board, thisisfirst time | spoke for
18 but have you ever bought a beautiful dress, it | 18 theZoning Board | believe. | pointed out

19 checks all the boxes, but you're alittle too 19 occupancy. to parking. This application sat in
20 big for it. So you diet, you work out, you 20 front of attorneys for over 18 months. In

21 even lay flat on a bed while someone zips youy, | 21 February it was revised to the 107 occupancy.
22 up. Well, that'swhat | did. Ten minutes 22 Their job isto pass thisthrough. The

23 later leaving my house and jumpingdhithe car | 23 Board'sjob isto regulate use and

24 with my husband, | sat down and guess whatw,.| 24 requirements. Today we're here exercising our
25 happened? The whole zipper, the whole back™ 125 right as a public to talk and tell you how we
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2 fed, take that into consideration without 2 And just to bring up another point

3 being ignored and.y.ou shouldn't feel like 3 because the attorney says you have to approve

4 you're discriminating inithe maost wel coming 4 this, the Islamic Society of Basking Ridge

5 community. Discriminants would say no to this | 5 bought four acresin 2012 and wanted to use a

6 application.“Meanwhile, asimilar house of 6 small portion for a mosque and met every

7 worship for aMuslim or/Christian brother and | 7 requirement the town added and changed the

8 sistersexists. And guéesswhat? In 8 code. That'swhen thisrule comesinto play

9 Haverstraw nothing else like this exists. So 9 because the town discriminated. If they don't

10 approving this, in fact, opens the town for 10 meet and check all the boxes, that's not your

11 future lawsuits when other religious 11 fault.

12 institutions, say Muslim or Christian buys 12 The point is, you know, they bought

13 across the street or the next subdivision and 13 too small of adress. If anything, property

14 you don't grant them these extreme variances. | 14 values have gone up during Covid. Sell it.

15 We have people here asking for a4-foot 15 That's alie that's the only property with one

16 variance. We another application asking for 16 acre. There's three other properties with two

17 four timesthat in this. 17 acres on the property. Just because it's not

18 So if future applicants are trying 18 for sale, doesn't mean it doesn't exist.

19 to do the same and ask for avariance. Right 19 So thank you.
20 now we have homes used as houses of worship. | 20 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: Does anybody else
21 So when the applicant says we don't have this |21 in the public want to be heard, please step
22 right now, we don't have this opportunity, 22 forward. State your name and address for the
23 there's at least five within amileradiusin 23 record.
24 different locations. In fact, 56 Riverglen 24 MS. GONZALEZ: Carmen Gonzaez. |
25 has seven days a week. 25 live at 7 Creekview Drive, Thiells, New Y ork.
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2 It's my first time speaking. I've 2 my car with the girls because I'm waiting for
3 been here before. First of al, regarding the 3 the school busto come by. AsI'm sitting

4 previous gentleman that was here speaking, 4 there waiting for the school bus to come by,

5 it's true, hardly anybody in the back could 5 vans come flying by so fast that my car moves
6 hear. Some of you have alouder voice than 6 because of the wind of them passing by.

7 others, but some don't and we didn't hear most 7 There's a stop sign opposite me at

8 of what was said before. We had to be going 8 the other end of the street on Riverglen.

9 like this because we couldn't hear anything. 9 They hardly do stop. They stop, but you're
10 But anyway, | addressed that. 10 supposed to go to afull stop, then proceed.
11 I've been living here for 23 years. 11 That is not being done. 1'm not going to say
12 | lovewherel live. It'sastreet that 12 that it's just one person. It could be

13 there's no through driving and | love that 13 anyone. But that's what's going on and that's
14 area, but there's been alot of construction 14 why | can't see myself, my granddaughters
15 going on from the town, the Highway Department | 15 coming out to play because that's avery

16 because they're trying to come in through that 16 narrow street and especialy in the

17 areawhich we didn't know anything that was 17 wintertime. In the wintertime you're not

18 going to happen. 18 allowed to have cars in the street because of
19 Also, in Riverglen where they're 19 the sanitation passing by for the snow, for

20 trying to do the synagogue, | have nothing 20 the ice, and'that has to be cleaned every

21 against anyone building anything. | really 21 time. They tell us not to park our own cars
22 don't. I'm Catholic. I've been here so many 22 in the street, that we have to have it on the
23 years, | get along with everyone. Anddiean't 23 driveway.

24 see because there are times when | haveto 24 So what's going to happen with that

25 drive my granddaughters to school and Iisit in 25 because the religion | believeis everyday,
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2 isn'tit? Everyday youhave to go worship 2 And also, saying that in the last

3 Monday through.Friday to.Sunday. And that 3 meeting when | was here, | remember someone
4 doesn't hold back forthe weather climate. 4 saying there's going to be more people. You

5 It's goingdo snow. It's going to be sleet. 5 should accommodate whose coming because this
6 It's going tobeicy and especially Riverglen, 6 is not going to be big enough to hold

7 it goesin an incline andit's very dlippery 7 everybody, and as you can see, it happened.

8 there. Very dlippery.«So you know, that has 8 It really happened. Last time there was no

9 to be accommodated, too. They're not goingto | 9 reserve seats. | never saw that before. Now

10 widen the street for anyone and when two cars | 10 there's reserve seats. | don't understand. |

11 are parked, it's this narrow to move. You 11 really don't understand the logic behind it.

12 have to go to the side to et one car go by. 12 If we're supposed to have avoice, you're not
13 And, you know, my grandkidsdontgo |13 letting us say much. Only by me coming here
14 in the street to play, but God bless their 14 and saying something right now which I'm very
15 kids because they do go out alot and they're | 15 nervous, but it's sad. We al pay taxes. Our

16 on their own sometimes because | seethat. | |16 taxes keep on going up and we have to deal

17 get worried sometimes. Therewasonetime | 17 with what's going on. So that means that we
18 there was a kid riding on a scooter that was 18 have to accept whatever the Board decides,

19 thishigh and | stopped my car and | told him, | 19 swallow it up and just keep on going. That's
20 you have to be careful, people aredriving by | 20 not the way it should be.

21 here. Soit'svery dangerous. It redly is. 21 We love each other no matter who we
22 And you're changing something that's 22 are, white black, whatever color you are. And
23 been there for so many yearsjust like that 23 likel said, | love my grandkidsand | love

24 without any concern of what we're trying to 24 all the kids because | like to socialize with

25 bring up to the Board. 25 everyone. |I'm not oneto just close the door.
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2 | do speak and | do like to, you know, knock 2 things that | have to stand by according to

3 on the door and say, hi, how you doing, you 3 the local laws of the Town of Haverstraw. |

4 know, let's get along because that's the way | 4 can not park my car like the other young lady
5 am. And I'm pretty sure they're all like that 5 said, anywhere | want to any time of the year
6 and people have lived here more than me, 6 which you know is going to happen there and
7 probably thirty or forty years. 7 it's going to impede on al the other houses

8 That'sdl | haveto say. Thank 8 and the people and their families.

9 you. 9 Outside my house | see kids playing
10 MR. NIFOROS: Good evening, 10 soccer, throwing alittle nerf football. We
11 everybody. My nameisNick Niforos. | live |11 put up alittle basketball court like for them
12 in Meadow Court, Thiells. I've been living 12 to occupy them. If that chancesin my
13 here for about 35 years now. Beenabusiness | 13 location which it will not, but they then can
14 owner. I'malso aretired medic from 911. 14 let their children out and they can have their
15 I would like to say that | agree 15 carsiparked on the street on any side and

16 with everybody, but somewhere along theline | 16 nobody is going to be there to back this up or
17 certain things have to be agreed upon that we | 17 ta check this. Nobody. You know who it's
18 have already voted on and instead of saying, |18 goingito fall to? It'sgoing to fall to usto

19 okay, these applicants can say, oh, it 19 tell thepelice officers to go do something,
20 requires 24 feet, but we only have 18. Oh, it 20 but they're not going to be able to accomplish
21 requires 10 square feet in the front, the 21 and it's going to be for what?

22 back, the side, but we only have 7.2, which is | 22 | don't understand why the property

23 what these gentlemen say, and why do,we give | 23 on 202 that's empty, that huge treed area, why
24 into all that? 24 wasn't that looked at? A lot of houses,

25 Me, my house, my property | have 25 including my brother's house in Martino Way,
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2 were bought by Jewish'peoplef I'wish'them 2 us? Doesn't that cut our privileges, our

3 well. | don't careglike | said, | swore an 3 rights? It does.

4 oath to take care of anybedy Whether it was 4 And | don't understand why it seems

5 North Viethamese, South Mietnamese, | didn't 5 like the Board doesn't seem to be ableto

6 giveadamn. Why isthat we to have giveinto | 6 stand up on their own two legs and instead,

7 certain things and,they don't have to do 7 they mouth stuff, and I'm looking at you,

8 anything as far asmaybe, you know, like can 8 young lady, that | think is abrasive and

9 we do alittle bit here, can we do alittle 9 brazen and you should try to control your

10 bit there, because they're just going to take 10 tongue alittle bit more. | made that clear,

11 advantage of everything and I'm not 11 right? Good.

12 antisemitic. | don't care. Likel said, it 12 And the rest of the board members,

13 doesn't matter to me, okay? 13 do not be afraid of certain things maybe

14 But in thisinstance it just seems 14 occurring because Ira says so. Okay? That's
15 asif weare-- | don't know what theword is. 15 al | haveto say. Stop givingin our rights

16 Kowtowing. We are giving into what anybody | 16 to somebody else's beliefs and wants. Doesn't
17 else wants to do, but when our citizens, were | 17 make any sense. Stand up for us.

18 supposed to stand on the line and be quiet and | 18 MS. AGUILAR: | just wanted to add
19 just follow through with what anybody saysand | 19 one more comment.

20 I've done that and | think everybody else here | 20 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: Go ahead.
21 has pretty much done that, too. Why isit 21 MS. AGUILAR: | just want to point
22 that our rights are going to be infringed on 22 out where the applicant studies right now or
23 because somebody's God says you cannot walk | 23 worships is one acre of property and it was
24 around, you cannot get in acar to get to 24 for sale for many years. So just take that

25 where you want to go. Doesn't that impedeon | 25 into consideration, again comparing apples to
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2 apples, orangesto oranges. You'reaready on | 2 other homes, 56 Riverglen, 13 Mountainview,

3 an acre of property. There'sabigsign 3 however they're conducting worship, it's going

4 that's been for sale for years before Covid. 4 on. Nooneisinfringing on that. Nobody is

5 The other thing to take into 5 stopping it. Becauseit's not what the

6 consideration again, your job islooking at 6 applicant wants you're forced to open yourself

7 the variances. When you're doing these big of | 7 up, you're forced to approve these what, five,

8 variances, keep in mind what that means for 8 six variances? It's not one or two. And

9 the future. Difference again, one or two feet 9 again, they're huge variances, not comparable
10 compared to over 20 feet or 15 feet, again 10 to little like, oh, my garage is over afoot
11 you're setting atone for the future, you're 11 or two feet from what it's supposed to. So
12 setting atone that's going to open you guys | 12 keep that in mind.
13 up for lawsuits, for other things. So keep 13 Keep in mind again where they're at
14 that in mind. 14 right now. One acre which was for sale for
15 | also wanted you to keep in mind 15 many,years. So again, just areputable
16 that the applicant's attorney answered the 16 comment of this was the only property, you
17 question | believe in April or May when 17 know, keep in mind the tone of that. Thank
18 someone said, what happens when the 18 you.

19 congregation grows? And the answer is, well, 49 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: Anybody elsein
20 then there's a second building or a second 20 the public wish to be heard?
21 house or, you know, so on. Again, if it 21 Please step forward. State your
22 doesn't fit, why are you forcing it? Why are | 22 name.
23 they forcing you to okay it? If it doésn't 23 MS. HARPER: Maddalena Harper, 4

24 fit, then cut it half. Build a second. 24 Marino Blvd.

25 Continue studying the way that thesefive 25 And | did ask why we weren't allowed
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2 to have a bigger venueand | was toldwegot 2 So basicaly, the parking lot. The

3 denied. Wasn't given areason. | wastold 3 parking lot is huge. It's approximately 130

4 why weren't weinformed. Basieally didn't 4 by 63 which is 8200 square feet or about a0.2
5 haveto. SO just wanted that to'go on the 5 of an acre. Four typical houses can fit on

6 public record. 6 this footprint of a parking lot. So imagine

7 MS. ADDONA: Tobeclear, that 7 that. The parking lot islarger than the

8 request was nevermadeto the Zoning Board. 8 proposed structure, so while a house of

9 MS. HARPER: Okay, thank you. | 9 worship can bein aresidential area according
10 knew | was going to get struck out again. 10 to RLUIPA because that's keeps being thrown
11 PERSON IN AUDIENCE: Didyou hear | 11 out there, it should not change the

12 about it? 12 appearance. From what I'm seeing, from the
13 MS. HARPER: Wdll, we're going to 13 pictures that I'm seeing, the front of the

14 ask during the Planning Board. We'l ask that | 14 home is going to be different than everybody
15 guestion again. 15 else. Yes, the mgjority of the structureis

16 Okay. | would like to bring up 16 going to be in the back, but if you're coming
17 several items, some of which have been brought | 17 from a certain direction, from Dunnigan to
18 up before, and again, they keep being brought | 18 Riverglen you can actually see, but the front
19 up because people in the back can't hear and 19 is going to change also.

20 because they can't hear what's going on, 20 The proposed temple with its

21 people have asked about that's such a small 21 additionisalso huge. The addition aoneis
22 design, they can't seeit. So yes, questions 22 58 by 40 feet which isafootprint of 20, 2320
23 are going to be asked over and over againand | 23 square feet. A typical hi-ranch houseis 45
24 they will continue to be asked over and over 24 by 30 feet and has afootprint of 1,350 square
25 again because nobody can see that except me. | 25 feet. Two ranch houses can fit on that
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2 addition. Adding the parking lot and the 2 wall is because apparently it's about 17 feet,
3 addition together, the footprint is equal to 3 8 feet, 10 feet, whatever it's going to be.
4 approximately six houses. Imagine that. 4 So | would like for the engineer to address
5 The origina house plus the addition 5 that.
6 and the parking lot now have afootprint of 6 Thank you.
7 seven houses which now covers the natural 7 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: Does anybody else
8 environment including the conservation 8 in the public wish to speak, step forward.
9 easement. Thisisall on oneacre of land. | 9 Engineer, if you'd like to address
10 gtill think it's less than that, but we'll 10 the retaining wall, please do. 1I'm going to
11 figure that out. 11 ask you to please speak up so everybody can
12 The floor plan aso shows the square 12 hear you.
13 foot of each level of the structure and the 13 MR. DEGENERO: Theretaining wal is
14 three floors together, it equals 9,844 square 14 built on fill, meaning that we are probably
15 feet. Thisisthe actual interior of the 15 goingyto utilize the sedimental block wall to
16 building. Thereisnothing thislargein 16 cohstruct it, they'll lay down the base
17 Thiells, which isaresidentia area. 17 course, they'll bring it back, build behind it
18 | do have a question about the 18 and continually follow the edge to the final
19 retaining wall. 1'd like to know from the 19 elevations) It variesin height. Again, that
20 engineer how that is going to be built becaused |20 was a function of the parking lot. We did
21 I'm looking through the paperwork that | found,| 21 diminish, decrease the overhaul height of the
22 and it's not saying the dirt, the gravel, is 22 retaining wall. At its highest whichisin
23 the Army Corp of Engineers coming@ikhere's |23 the rear and not visible from Riverglen and
24 not specific information on that. Sol'd like 24 the neighbors, we made it about 16 feet. It's
25 to have more information on how thatretaining |25 two tiered retaining walls. The combined
Page 80 Page 81
1 Proceedings 1 Proceedings
2 height is 16 feet. But again that'sinthe 2 MR. VASQUEZ: | got a question about
3 rear of the parkinglot, notwisible from the 3 thiswall. Now, I'm in that back almost
4 street, not visible from the neighbors. 4 everyday. My dog runs around in my yard. |
5 That's the@nswer. 5 See a swampy mess, okay, every single day
6 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: Thank you. 6 regardless of rain or no rain and from the
7 MS. AGUILAR: So | have aquestion 7 years I've been here, that ground is
8 on thefill. How much weight can that hold? 8 constantly moving, okay? So number one, has
9 You said you're going to fill the area. It's 9 that area been explored by the EPA officials
10 because of the slope, right? So how much 10 or whoever in regards to testing the ground to
11 weight can that fill hold? And isany of the 11 seeif that retaining wall is going to
12 filling going to be under the parking lot, the 12 actually hold up there? And where's that
13 house or the back walkway thing? Isthere 13 water coming from? That's another question.
14 fill under that, too? 14 And a 16-foot wall, | mean these cellings are
15 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: Please. 15 probably 10 or 11 feet. That'sahigh wall.
16 MR. DEGENERO: Theretainingwall |16 Like | said, isthat ground going to be able
17 will be designed to accommodate the weight of | 17 to withhold that?
18 the entirefill behind it. That's how 18 And number one, like | said, | don't
19 retaining wallswork. We haven't done the 19 know why that ground is moving around. It's
20 calculations. We can do that when we apply | 20 so swamped and it's not only from rain.
21 for abuilding permit, but it's not uncommon 21 There's constant water back there. So has
22 construction. It happens quite frequently and | 22 anybody been back there to look? Can anybody
23 it would be located under the parking lot. 23 answer that? No answer?
24 The walls can accommodate the loads of the | 24 MR. EMANUEL: Mr. Chairman, these
25 parking lot. 25 are questions --
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2 I'm happy to yield back to you. | 2 theinquiry. It'sdone.

3 just want to discuss this particular point. 3 So while we are happy to provide

4 These questions at best are part of 4 some education to the public and to the Board,

5 the site plan, not part of the variance 5 the redlity isthisis not the place and this

6 request that is before you. In the typical 6 issimply frankly, with all respect, a

7 case, they're also dealt with at the building 7 delaying tactic.

8 permit stage and | should tell you because 8 MS. AGUILAR: Areyou saying we

9 your engineer is sitting right here, that 9 don't have aright to ask aquestion about
10 everything that has been submitted to the 10 what's going on?
11 Planning Board with respect to the site plan, | 11 MR. EMANUEL: I'm saying that we've
12 your engineer has had an opportunity to 12 been going on with this, and I'll speak real
13 review. Asfar as| know, he's satisfied with | 13 loudly, we have been going on with thisfor a
14 everything that has been submitted. If 14 long, long time and thisisyour first time
15 conditional details are needed, they will be |15 here.
16 provided at the appropriate time to the 16 MR. VASQUEZ: You didn't answer my
17 engineer, to the building inspector. 17 question.
18 Everything will be done according to code. | 18 MR. EMANUEL: I'm sorry that thisis

19 Lastly, you have aNeg. Dec. The 19 your first time here.
20 Planning Board is the lead agency under thed | 20 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: Listen, we're not
21 State Environmental Quality Review Act, has, 21 going to have a back and forth. They've
22 done an investigation of the potentia 22 answered your question in detail. Arethere
23 environmental impacts of this projetts, They |23 any other questions?
24 have found that any adverse impactsare 24 MR. VASQUEZ: | wanted to know --
25 adequately mitigated and that is the end of 25 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: Asfar asthe
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2 retaining wall, refer to'the town engineer: 2 to the visual impacts that you're referring to

3 He's going to make sure that thing meetsevery | 3 from your yard, but | do understand your

4 code possiblel That'shis job: 4 concerns.

5 MR{McCREEDY: 'So during theinitial | 5 There's ayoung lady that stepped up

6 stages of the review of the application, it's 6 just recently about things like the fill

7 very common forhigh level design components| 7 components, the ability of the parking lot to

8 such as aretaining wall, to be left towards 8 be able to be sustained on aretaining wall of
9 the end of the project primarily because if 9 this caliber. All of those design components
10 there's major revisions to the project, it can 10 would come up during the building permit

11 subsequently cause significant costs or 11 process where we would have an independent
12 overruns to applicantsin general, not 12 structural engineer review alot of those

13 necessarily this application. We treated this 13 critical elements. I'm not a structural

14 application no different than we have any 14 engineer.

15 other applicant that's been before us. 15 MR. VASQUEZ: Understood, but will
16 The parking lot went through 16 there be on-site inspection?

17 significant revisions through its review 17 MR. McCREEDY': Of course.

18 process which was started well before the 18 MR. VASQUEZ: Prior to any --

19 Planning Board process even initiated. 19 MR. McCREEDY: Yes. Soone of the
20 Primarily, alot of the function of that 20 critical componentsto aretaining wall,

21 initial review isto go through high level 21 especially one of this height, it does require
22 discussions about design components, the 22 acertification by an on-site engineer because
23 retaining wall was one of them. I've 23 it's higher then 4 feet. So thiswould be

24 expressed my concerns about the height of the | 24 required to fulfill those obligations.

25 wall, same asyou. | can't necessarily refer 25 MR. VASQUEZ: Andwhereisthat
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2 water coming from? That's another question. 2 MR. McCREEDY': Let'snot start

3 I know you don't have an answer to that today. | 3 mixing the two. 1'm not going to speak on

4 MR. McCREEDY : If you could 4 behalf of the applicant, but | believe you're

5 elaborate, you're saying water, like running 5 talking about the actual water at the base of

6 water or just wet ground? 6 awall and what's going to happen to that

7 MR. VASQUEZ: Alwayswet. It seems | 7 wall.

8 like awetland back there. 8 MR. VASQUEZ: What's there now

9 MR. McCREEDY : | see where you're 9 existing. You're going to put fill? |
10 going with this. | can't speak directly to 10 understand that. I'm a contractor. | know
11 that, it's something that | think the 11 about that stuff.
12 applicant should address directly to the 12 MR. McCREEDY: So any engineer is
13 crowd. If it's something of an environmental | 13 going to take those componentsinto
14 component, I'm aware of that condition 14 consideration. The last thing any engineer is
15 existing. 15 going to want to do istake on designing a
16 MR. VASQUEZ: So now you are. But | 16 rétaining wall that's ultimately going to
17 what I'm saying also isif they go ahead and 17 fail. So from alivelihood prospective, any
18 start building, if they build that retaining 18 engineer with alicense, whether they're good
19 wall, where is that remaining water going to 19 at theirjeb or not, is going to comeinto a
20 go? Isit going to go on my property, isit 20 situation and address issues like this. Now,
21 going to flood out my backyard? What's going,| 21 how they addressit, there's multiple
22 to happen here? | know you don't have the 22 different ways to address ground water, wet
23 answers to that now. 23 soil. It could be as simple as digging deeper
24 MS. ADDONA: Doesn't it have tobem,. 24 with amore solid foundation. These things
25 designed to zero net runoff? 25 are addressed at avery different time than a
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2 planning stage like this. 2 MS. CSERNEDAY: Hi, Maria Cserneday.

3 MR. VASQUEZ: Sa casein point, the 3 | live at 1 Stonecrest Drive, Thiells.

4 West Nyack Mall, Palisades Mall was built 4 Thisisnot my first rodeo at this

5 pretty mueh on a swampiland. 5 microphone. | have been to every single

6 MR. MeCREEDY :| Great example. 6 meeting since this started. This action that

7 MR. VASQUEZ: /And after it was built 7 you're voting on by the applicant's proposal

8 they had major shifting dynamics going on, 8 isin my backyard. Itismy neighborhood. It

9 cracked foundations, and that was really 9 ison the street that my children grew up on,

10 seemed like it was addressed afterwards. Now, | 10 so | am definitely passionate abott it.

11 it'sawhole different thing, but you know, 11 On February 18th Ken DeGenero said

12 quite frankly, you know, if they built it it's 12 that the net ot area of the proposed site was

13 not my concern whether anything cracks there, | 13 0.97. Since then there has been a change that

14 but I'm worried about the repercussionson my | 14 thenet ot areais 1.0, alittle bit over

15 property. And | appreciate the attorney's 15 1.0. My question for the board is, how does

16 input, but | feel like we're being alittle 16 that happen? How does alot go from 0.97 to

17 bit strong armed by him right now and I'm sure | 17 miraculously in alater meeting exceeding the

18 the residents do not appreciate that as well. 18 amount needed for a proposed site?

19 MS. ADDONA: At therequest of the 19 My second point is many people spoke

20 stenographer, we're going to take afive 20 here. And yes, | under the environmental

21 minute recess. 21 studies have been approved and that's not

22 (Whereupon, a brief recess was 22 within your control, but you do have some

23 taken.) 23 control. There are variances here that are

24 (After the recess the following 24 excessive and | know that the applicant has

25 occurred:) 25 referenced RLUIPA many times, but RLUIPA does
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2 not mean that it should infringe on therights | 2 study. Last week with the cars parked on the
3 of other people and so when you are bringinga| 3 right, | came off the street, a bus couldn't
4 proposed site of this size into aresidential 4 come down the street. There's no way that
5 neighborhood, it's changing the neighborhood. | 5 this could happen. What happens when somebody
6 It's changing for those people that are going 6 has a heart attack and you can't get an
7 to be behind a 16-foot wall. It's changing. 7 ambulance in? What happensif my house
8 And | beg that you take into consideration 8 catches on fire and you can't get the truck to
9 that your changes, you're approving these 9 me? | know that you're working within the law
10 variances, once you do next timeit will bein |10 and | understand, I've looked up RLUIPA, |
11 your backward that you're going to have to 11 understand your pressure, but that doesn't
12 vote on and | really hope that you think very | 12 give people the right to not meet the needs of
13 carefully about it. 13 our zoning. And | want everyoneto find a
14 So RLUIPA isthere to protect people | 14 perfect place to pray, but we're not only
15 and | believe everybody has aright to their 15 building a prayer house here. We're building
16 lawful place for prayer. Same for me, but 16 acommunity center. They're dropping it right
17 this gigantic structure does not belong if it 17 inthe middle of our neighborhood. You have
18 doesn't fit. 8800 square feet, a 27 car 18 to takeinto consideration that it's not going
19 parking lot. | don't care how many plants you /49 to be just @ne hour in the morning and one
20 plant, it'sin somebody's backyard. | havetod 120 hour at night: It'snot. It's not that way
21 drive by it every day. I'm driving up the 21 right now.
22 street and | counted this morning. 27 carson 22 And if nobody walked that land from
23 my street. 27. And the driveway wasfilled. |23 our town, you need to. Thisisvery, very
24 So you have to pay attention. 24 upsetting to people who live there and |
25 | don't understand this traffic 25 understand you are within the law, but | want
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2 to know how alot went from 0.97 in February, 2 please step up. We have another meeting after
3 that was their engineer that'swhat he said at 3 this. You're more than welcome to speak at
4 that meeting, it'stn your minutes, and now 4 that one. We have to get through this
5 it'sover 1.0 How did that happen? 5 meeting.
6 But takevery, very careful 6 MR. SHULEIN: I'll be short and
7 consideration to'@pprovingthese dramatic 7 sweet. 1'm asking you to address some things
8 variances because I'khoWw a lot of my neighbors 8 that | discussed before. | do not repeat
9 did not get approved for their small variances 9 myself, okay. All I'm asking hereis quite
10 and once you do it, you have not only changed 10 simple. When | came before | was standing
11 the landscape of Riverglen Drive, but you have 11 outside, not just me. We couldn't hear
12 changed the landscape of all of the Town of 12 anything. Only when | finished talking, then
13 Haverstraw. 13 the volume suddenly went up, okay? So my
14 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: We'renot taking | 14 question is very simple, okay? Why wasn't it
15 anymore repeats. Thank you. Y ou spoke. 15 before when the meeting started, 7 o'clock,
16 Y ou're on the record. 16 you know, somebody went there and checked to
17 MR. SHULEIN: I'd liketo add 17 make sure that we al could hear what's going
18 something if | may, please. 18 on. If | could hear what was happening
19 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: You'vealready |19 outside, | would never have come herein the
20 spoken, sir. 20 first place. My whole point was there was a
21 MR. SHULEIN: You let other people 21 group of people who couldn't hear. That's the
22 talk. Why can't I? 22 only thing, I'm saying with all due respect to
23 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: Y ou aready 23 you and the rest of the Board. It's
24 spoke. 24 consideration.
25 If anybody else wantsto step up, 25 That'sal. Thank you.
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2 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: Thank you. 2 Thank you.

3 MR. SORENSON: My nameis Carl 3 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: Thank you.

4 Sorenson. | live at 11 Skyline Drive, 4 Anybody else wish to be heard,

5 Thidls. | lived therefor 53 years. | spent 5 please step forward. State your address.

6 my entire lifein Thiells. 1'm not going to 6 MS. MARTINEZ: Jill Martinez, 41

7 address to that. I'm going to address more to 7 Riverglen Drive.

8 six years ago. | put solar panels on my house 8 | just have one question and this

9 with an awning and a ground mount for which 1 | 9 guestion has been asked. It wasjust asked by
10 needed a variance to get the ground mount, 10 my neighbor and it was asked in the past about
11 which | got. But this Board, when theground | 11 the acreage. How in February it was .97 and
12 mount was installed, it was one foot above my | 12 how it changed. We've never gotten an answer.
13 four-foot fence. | wastold that it needed to 13 Isthere an answer to that question?
14 be lowered below the fence so it could not be | 14 MS. ADDONA: There are certain
15 seen from the street. 15 variances that have been presented to this

16 So | had to dig out underneath the 16 Board and that's what they're reviewing. That
17 ground mount, lower it one foot changing the | 17 Ishot one of the variances that has

18 angle of the panels and put green fence around | 18 determined to be necessary.

19 it so that it wouldn't go out. | just want to 19 MS. MARTINEZ: Okay. That's my

20 make sure that the applicant is being held to 20 question.

21 the same standard where they are not going toy,| 21 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: Thank you.
22 be able to see anything from Riverglen Drive, | 22 Anybody €else wish to be heard?

23 any changes for that matter becausedwas held | 23 Please step forward.

24 to that standard. That'sal | wanted to 24 MR. ROZYCKI: My nameis George
25 mention. | don't have alot. 25 Rozycki, 4 Stonecrest Drive.

Page 96 Page 97

1 Proceedings 1 Proceedings

2 When | listen, and |'m going tojust 2 why it's such technicalities for us, but not

3 say the other sideto.makeiit easier because 3 for anybody else. | don't get it.

4 it seems likeit's one side against another 4 And for the other rest of the days,

5 side. So ldwant to say tothe other side, | 5 okay, there's going to be more people. Not

6 said it beforeat the other meeting, al the 6 everybody parksin the parking lot. Not

7 real estate that's eut there happens to be for 7 everybody parksin the parking lot, okay? And
8 the other side. Anythiing goingonisgoingon | 8 you're saying Riverglen, the study was done

9 on their side. They're moving, going back a 9 that they can't park -- only on one side for a
10 few yearsto our community, right? Sotome, |10 little bit, but what about the rest of the

11 befriendly. Beal this. 11 streets that they're going to be parking and

12 From my experience, since I've been 12 block peoples' driveways and stuff like that
13 living here at that address for 37 years, not 13 and during the week, it's going to be active
14 one person has ever said to me and there's 14 seven daysaweek. It'snot just for the

15 peoplereally close to me, hey, how you doing? | 15 weekends when they can't drive.

16 Nothing like that. It's a segregated 16 I'm not prejudiced or anything like

17 community and it'sus and it'sthem. Soit 17 that. | can show you my phone, | probably got
18 makes it comfortable for everybody and that's | 18 25 people and Hasidics that I'm friendly with,
19 probably one of the reasons things are going 19 but it's just where thisis being put. It's

20 on. And when we ask, it was at the other 20 difficult for most people in the area. Thank
21 board meeting, about a bigger venue for us, 21 you.

22 the lawyer was there at that, maybe it wasn't 22 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: Thank you.
23 presented here, but she's representative for 23 Anybody else wish to be heard,

24 both zoning and this one, | mean zoning and 24 please step forward and state your name and
25 the other one, okay? So | don't understand 25 address.
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2 MR. KOTZKER: My nameisBen 2 abroken pipe under that ground? Has anybody
3 Kotzker. I'm aplumber by trade. | live 3 ever done any sampling on that? So that's my
4 around the corner. 4 questions. Thank you.
5 I knew nothing about this other than 5 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: Anybody else wish
6 someone talking to me and mentioning all about | 6 to be heard? Please step forward and state
7 this. | have aquestion on the buildings, all 7 your name and address for the record.
8 right? Everyoneistalking about the grounds. 8 MS. AMARO: Hi everyone. My nameis
9 They say they're going to have people learning | 9 Julissa Amaro.
10 Talmud and an extra building, correct? Do 10 So first of al, I'd like to address
11 they have enough bathroomsin there for all 11 the applicant who spoke to another resident
12 these people? Right? That's something you 12 directly saying that thisisn't the first
13 got to consider, too. Arethey going to have 13 meeting. Y ou know what, he's right, but that
14 it separated for men and women, right? That's | 14 kind of meant to say that it istoo late for
15 the other question. 15 you and that you shouldn't even be here then
16 | went to Y eshiva so I'm asking 16 orfyou should have been here at that time.
17 questions because these are things that | know | 17 Well, you know what? For some of
18 about. Likel said, I'm a plumber by trade 18 us, thisiis our first time here. Either we
19 and if you have more than five or six people, |49 heard of itfrom someone else, this might be
20 you can't have one, two, bathrooms, all right2« | 20 our first timeattending a meeting. Maybe it
21 In the synagogues they all have separate 21 is, maybeitisnot. That does not mean we're
22 bathrooms. So | want to know how are they 22 not allowed to voice our opinions. But you
23 going to take care of that? 23 know what? In away you are correct. Shame
24 And the gentleman mentioned‘abouta 24 on me for not being more aware, more aert to
25 wet grounds. Isit alake, astream or iSit 25 with what's going on with my community.

Rage 100 Page 101
1 Proceedings 1 Proceedings
2 And also, thank you to the rest of 2 already to the Board, so excuse me, first of
3 the residents who.are making others aware. We | 3 all, if I have a naive mindset behind some of
4 appreciate that. Thank you for spreading the 4 these questions.
5 word. | am here because of you: 5 Has anything been addressed
6 The reason | decided to buy my house 6 regarding our sewers? The gentleman just
7 was mostly because of thefact that it is 7 spoke about how many bathrooms there will be.
8 located in a subdivision. | fell in love with 8 If the occupancy is going to be 107 maximum
9 the neighborhood. Iike that homes are all 9 and each person will be learning or
10 conforming one to another and | felt if | 10 worshiping, they will be using restrooms, too,
11 brought that house and | blended into my 11 right? If 107 people are going to be
12 household would blend in. It was comfortable | 12 occupying this building between nine and five,
13 for al of us, that it would also provide that 13 that's probably a minimum of five flushes.
14 happiness and joy and | don't have to worry 14 That means that they will flush their toilet
15 about paying rent and being in a situation 15 535 times per day.
16 where | have to move every year or so. That's | 16 In a conforming home in that
17 one of the reasons that | bought where | 17 neighborhood, you put five peoplein it and
18 bought and | feel that most people that live 18 you flush the toilet five times, that's 25
19 in subdivisions probably made those choices as | 19 flushes. That's over 500 times more just in
20 well. 20 that exact building, just in that sewer
21 Now, let's address the question 21 connection.
22 about how does having such alarge building | 22 Is our town prepared to create a new
23 affect our community. Within the -- | guess 23 budget for the sewers? Has that been
24 because thisis my first meeting | might not 24 considered because that will need to be
25 be aware of what may have been addressed 25 considered, as well as the black topping, as
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2 well as widening the roadways, as well as 2 Now, | will mention something. In

3 creating sidewalks because people will be 3 regards to the flushing of the toilet which

4 walking on the road and when they run out of 4 sounds allittle strange, when my father sold

5 parking space, if there are already 27 cars 5 his house to afamily of seven, their hot

6 parked outside of thislady's house on 6 water tank |eaked after five days of use and

7 Stonegate or Stonecrest, what is going to 7 it was because of the demand, and that's

8 happen when that building becomes more 8 exactly what's going to end up happening with
9 populated and there are more followers? Those | 9 the sewer line. We've seen it in the past,
10 parking spaces are going to be full. There 10 maybe not here in the town, but it has
11 are still going to be people parked outside. 11 happened upstate. It did happen and if you

12 And they also mentioned that there 12 look at that situation, it did happen upstate.

13 are also going to be young men attending. 13 So that'sin regards to creating a budget for

14 Y oung men may or may not be driving. So this | 14 the sewer issues. Do you guys know -- |

15 also brings outside traffic. Now that's if 15 actually want you guysto answer that if you
16 they are outsiders. So if they areloca 16 could.

17 because they did mention most of them live 17 MS. ADDONA: That ismore of asite
18 within ahalf mile radius and that it'sonly a 18 planissue before the Planning Board.

19 five minute walk, that means that the town 19 Generally,as a condition of approval there'sa
20 also need to account for sidewalksin that 20 reguirementto get a sign-off from JRSB, which
21 neighborhood which means that people will lese,| 21 isthe Joint Regional Sewer Board, just to

22 some of their front lawn and that needs to be 22 make sure there is sufficient capacity, as

23 accounted for by the town aswell. Budgets 23 well asfrom Suez Water which | believeis

24 need to be looked at about the traffic 24 accommodating the water for this project.

25 control. 25 This application will be no different. So
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2 there will be controls put'in place to'make 2 MR. McCREEDY': That's not correct.

3 sure that they're at.sufficient capacity to 3 Typically for a sewer commission, they would
4 accommodate’both of those. 4 assess impacts based upon the use. | can't

5 MSAAMARO: SOwe're assuming -- SO 5 attest fully how JRSB does their formula or

6 the Highway. Bepartment basically isin charge | 6 their evaluation. I'm not a member of that

7 of that, is that what you'ré saying? 7 board. However, atypica sewerage board

8 MS. ADDONA: Joint Regional Sewerage | 8 would weigh out the current occupancy and

9 Board that oversees the sewer systems. 9 evaluate that against a future occupancy, or a
10 MS. AMARO: Sothey'rereviewing it 10 proposed occupancy in this case, and based

11 to seeif they approve and they make the 11 upon that, they would either impose an

12 adjustment? 12 assessment impact fee which iswhat deters the
13 MS. ADDONA: Correct. 13 tax base increment that you're talking about,
14 MS. AMARO: And that adjustment 14 or they would impose upgrades that in this

15 comes from who, the tax payers, right? 15 case, this applicant would be forced to do.

16 MS. ADDONA: They'll haveto 16 So it's not black and white to say

17 determine whether there's sufficient capacity. 17 that it's going to be thisand it's going to

18 If thereisn't, then there will have to be 18 be this, that assessment is done by that board
19 adjustments made and often that isrequiredto | 19 and it has nothing to do with this board or

20 be done by the applicant. 20 the town board itself. It's a separate

21 MS. AMARO: Andthat'sonly if it's 21 autonomous body. So that's where that agency
22 noted right now and pointed out right now, 22 would take that review. Similar to how your
23 correct? Soif it's noted or pointed out 23 water bill, it's another utility provider that

24 later on after the building has been set, then 24 would assess that.

25 it would cost the tax payers money. 25 MS. AMARO: And then with the sewers
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2 itself, how would that affect if they did pay 2 you know, most of those boards provide an

3 for it and they have to make those alterations 3 engineering judgment based upon a statute that
4 and modifications at the applicant's expense, 4 is regulated by the state. One of the most

5 what would -- | guessit's not really code, 5 common ones is called 10 State Standards or

6 but what would prevent the applicant from 6 recommended standards for waste water

7 creating a capacity that exceeds the 107 7 treatment. It does mandate certain protocols.

8 occupancy. Sothat let's say for example, I'm | 8 It does impose certain design factors such as

9 just throwing this out there -- 9 peaking factors which is something that you're
10 MR. McCREEDY': | can't speculateto |10 addressing here, where you have an
11 something like that. 11 overabundance, in this case toilet flushing.
12 MS. AMARO: That's okay, but I'm 12 Those things are accounted for in arelative
13 allowed to mention this. So | just want -- 13 design capacity for most sewers.

14 how would that affect the sewer line, let's 14 Now, that doesn't discount your

15 say they say, okay, we have to account for 107 | 15 common occurrences where you have breaks and
16 people, that's fine, but then what happens if 16 things like that which are typically what your
17 their plan is really to make a second floor 17 fees are used for, what you pay your sewer

18 eventually and get another variance down the | 18 bill.-“But in this case thisis an applicant

19 line, right? So -- 19 based evaluation and again, the JRSB would
20 MR. McCREEDY:: Listen, | understand! 20 assess those'impacts on an applicant
21 your point and | get where you're going with | 21 submission basis. So each time there would be
22 this. All those impacts would have to be 22 something done, it would have to be accessed
23 evaluated at the permit level for anyfofithose | 23 independently, but again | defer to that board
24 improvements. Now, again | can't attest to 24 for any of that type of review.

25 what JRSB does on their own evaluations, but |25 MS. AMARO: Thank you for that. |
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2 appreciate that clarification. 2 the parking lot. Buses, very unlikely. Don't
3 Okay. Lastlysl'd liketo discuss 3 ever ask an attorney to say definitively one

4 about the traffic again. hwant to,mention 4 way or another because we're trained not to.

5 that therewill probably, I'don't know and | 5 Isthere a possibility that there may come at

6 probably sheuldn't assume, so I'm going to ask 6 one time or another a bus or avan or

7 you that question, Will there more than 7 something like that? Yeah, it's possible.

8 likely be buses also driving in through the 8 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: Thank you.
9 neighborhood? 9 MR. EMANUEL: The vast, vast, vast
10 MR. EMANUEL: Aswevesaidinprior |10 majority of the time you are talking about

11 appearances before this Board, and especially | 11 individual vehicles.

12 for the Planning Board, most of the peoplewho | 12 MS. AMARO: Thank you.

13 would be attending are within walking 13 Since you mentioned that there will

14 distance. | think we said again this evening 14 be residents that will be attending and some
15 that most of the congregants live within about | 15 of them will be young children, what happens
16 ahalf amile, sothey walk. They are used to 16 when there is abreak and children well,

17 walking because they're not permitted to drive | 17 probably not children, the residents who will
18 on the Sabbath and on religious holidays. 18 be occupying and studying and praying, don't
19 During weekdays the attendance is much, much, | 19 they go outside? They will eventually go

20 much lower as has also been said. Thosefolks | 20 outside. Don't they need land if the parking
21 will probably drive their own cars, 21 lot is full where will everyone go? To the

22 potentially carpool, I don't know, and that is 22 street? There's not going to be room for

23 mainly what the parking lot will accommodate. | 23 people to go outside other than the parking
24 So the weekday parking will be 24 lot.

25 closely, if not completely, accommodated by 25 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: Thisisredly
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2 beyond the scope of the Zoning Board's review. | 2 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: Thank you.

3 MR. EMANUEL: What | will say that 3 Anybody else wish to be heard,

4 as with any other group, if children arein 4 please step forward.

5 attendance, okay, they are in attendance with 5 MS. COHEN: LindaCohen, 2

6 parents or guardians or somebody who is 6 Stonecrest Drive. | have spoken before. |

7 looking after them. 7 will not repeat what | said in the past. | am

8 MS. AMARO: That'sit for me. 8 here only for one correction.

9 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: Thank you. 9 With al due respect, sir, yesterday
10 Please step forward. State your 10 | stood outside with Mariafrom 1 Stonecrest
11 name and address for the record. 11 for about ten minutes. We were talking
12 MR. CAHILL: Good evening. I'm Bill 12 catching up and three buses with Hebrew
13 Cahill. I live at 15 Sherman Drivein 13 letters passed down Stonecrest. The Jewish
14 beautiful downtown Garnerville and my family | 14 community of which | have declared myself a
15 has been in this community for six 15 member, have children on school buses coming
16 generations. My grandparents, their 16 from the Y eshivas I'm assuming. | even said
17 grandparents were born here and as the 17 to Maria -- she said, aren't the children be

18 community changed it has changed dramatically. | 18 given public transportation, and | said yes,

19 The Irish, the Italian, the Spanish, the 19 except that if they're coming from schools
20 Blacks, all assimilated into the community. 20 outside of‘Rockland County. And these buses
21 They became part of the community. All this 21 did come by and they have every right to come
22 will go away if the applicant chooses a more 22 by and the children have every right to be

23 stable environment for their needs as.opposed 23 educated in any manner that is chosen by their
24 to an environment which is residential. \lt's 24 respective families, but to say there are no

25 that ssimple. Thank you. 25 school busesis not true. There are more
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2 schools buses. 2 MS. AMARO: We're addressing the

3 MR. EMANUEL : That's not what | 3 traffic situation on Riverglen and Stonecrest

4 said. 4 and you should be aware that there are that

5 PERSON IN AUDIENCE: Let her talk. 5 many more buses now.

6 That's what he'said. 6 Plus, | think it's beautiful to have

7 MR. EMANUEL: ldanderstood the 7 large families. My mother was one of eight.

8 question to be asked inthe context of 8 My son-in-law comes from afamily where his

9 attendance at this synagogue. That was my 9 family was one of thirteen. | am not against

10 understanding and I'm seeing members of the 10 large families, but there are many, many more
11 board on the dais shaking their heads because 11 children now in the development. Each and

12 they understood the same context. I'm not 12 everyone of them that | have seen, oneis more
13 going to sit here -- 13 beautiful than the next. | wish them long,

14 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: Y ou asked about | 14 happy, safe lives and what is being proposed

15 buses to and from the house of worship. 15 now here, that structure is not going to be

16 MR. EMANUEL: You're absolutely 16 safe for anyone's children. Thank you very

17 right, that many, if not all of the members of 17 much.

18 this congregation, will send their children to 18 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS:. Thank you.
19 school, most likely private school and those 19 Anybody else wish to be heard, please step

20 children will probably go on buses. I'm not 20 forward.

21 going to dispute that whatsoever. 21 MR. KENNY: My nameis Harold Kenny.
22 MS. AMARO: Becausethisiswhat 22 | liveat 12 Sycamore, Garnerville. I'm

23 we're addressing. 23 looing at the plan, | heard there's already an

24 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: Thank youfor |24 impact study been done. | see alarge parking
25 clarifying. 25 lot. There'sgoingtobealot of water. Is
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2 there aticking (phonetic) system to hold that 2 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: Motion carries.
3 water so it just doesn't dump into the 3 Public session is closed.
4 wetland? 4 PERSON IN AUDIENCE: What are we
5 MR. McCREEDY: : In thisinstance, 5 going to do when there's more families and
6 yes, thereis. 6 more children?
7 MR. KENNY: | didn't seeit. | see 7 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: Sir, you had your
8 it draining into the wetland. That's why -- 8 time to speak. The public session is closed.
9 MR. McCREEDY: No, there'sasystem 9 PERSON IN AUDIENCE: Oh, itis?
10 directly underneath the parking lot with an 10 Why?
11 overflow to the back, but it's an overflow, 11 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: Becausel just
12 but I'm not going to attest to the design. 12 closed it.
13 I'll et the engineer, the applicant's 13 PERSON IN AUDIENCE: Who are you?
14 engineer address it. 14 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: Oaky. Based upon
15 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: Anybody elsewish | 15 the camments to the board, presentation by the
16 to be heard, please step forward and state 16 applicant, comments made by the public, we've
17 your name. 17 asked counsel to prepare aresolution for the
18 If we don't have been anybody else, 18 board to,vote on tonight. The resolution has
19 can | have amotion to close the Public 19 been passed out to all the board members. So
20 Hearing, please. 20 at thistimelwould ask counsel to read the
21 MR. ALDRIDGE: So moved. 21 resolution into the record.
22 MR. BARRETT: Second. 22 MS. ADDONA: Yes, Mr. Chairman. In
23 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: All in faver? 23 addition to being circulated to the board, it
24 (Whereupon, al the Board members 24 was also posted on the town's website in
25 responded "Aye".) 25 accordance with open meetings law.
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2 WHEREAS, the applicant, K'hal Bnéi 2 where 60 feet isrequired and 37.4 feet is
3 Torah of Mount Lwy,:has submitted an 3 existing.
4 application tothe Town of Haverstraw Zoning 4 Sideyard - variance of 18.3 feet
5 Board of Afpeals for areavariances to convert 5 where 35 feet isrequired and 16.7 feet is
6 and expand anexisting single-family hometo a 6 existing.
7 house of worshipwhich useis permitted in 7 The following variances are being
8 the R-25 zoning distriet subject to the 8 reguested by the Applicant for the Proposed
9 requirements of the Zoning code, and make 9 Project:
10 other related improvementsincluding aparking | 10 Floor Area Ratio - avariance of
11 lot and retaining walls (the "Proposed 11 0.84 where .1 is permitted and .184 is
12 Project’); and 12 proposed.
13 WHEREAS, the Applicant is seeking 13 Parking spaces - variance of 9
14 certain area variances as stated in the 14 parkings spaces where 36 required and 27
15 submission by Emanuel Law P.C. dated February | 15 proposed. (the 36 required includes the 27 for
16 1, 2022: 16 the main use and the additional 9 spaces for
17 The following variances are existing 17 the meeting room)
18 conditions on the Property: 18 Parking in front yard - variance of
19 Lot width - variance of 16.06 feet 19 41.7 feet where 60 feet isrequired and 18.3
20 where 200 feet isrequired and 183.94 feet is 20 feet is proposed.
21 existing. 21 WHEREAS, the Applicant submitted the
22 Street frontage - variance of 22.47 22 following plansin connection with this
23 feet where 200 feet isrequired and 177.53 is 23 application:
24 existing. 24 1. Site Plan Set, Prepared by
25 Front yard - variance of 22.6 feet 25 Brooker Engineering, PLLC, last revised
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2 01/21/2022. 2 made to the plans by the Applicant to address
3 Title Sheet 3 potential impacts; and

4 Existing Conditions & Slope 4 WHEREAS, the Zoning Board held a

5 Anaysis 5 preliminary presentation on this application

6 Site Plan 6 at its February 9, 2022 meeting, opened a

7 Grading and Utility Plan 7 duly-noticed public hearing at its April 13,

8 Erosion and Sediment Control 8 2022 meeting, which public hearing was

9 Plan 9 continued to its July 13, 2022 meeting, and
10 Detail Sheet (1 of 2) 10 members of the public having the opportunity
11 Detail Sheet (2 of 2) 11 to attend and be heard, the public hearing was
12 2. Architectural Plans, Prepared by 12 closed on July 13, 2022; and
13 Sketchy Plans, Signed and Sealed by Eric Knute | 13 WHEREAS, The Town of Haverstraw
14 Osborn, R.A., NYSLic. No. 021585, dated 14 Planning Board served as lead agency for a
15 2/23/2022 15 coordinated review pursuant to the State
16 T-100.00 16 Environmental Quality Review Act ("SEQRA"),
17 A-100.00 17 andat its July 8, 2022 meeting adopted a
18 A-101.00 18 Negative Declaration thus ending the SEQRA
19 A-102.00 19 process; and
20 A-200.00 20 WHEREAS, the federal Religious Land
21 A-201.00. 21 Use and Institutionalized Persons Act
22 WHEREAS, this application has gone 22 ("RLUIPA) "isthe latest in long-running
23 through alengthy review process befare the 23 congressional effortsto accord religious
24 Planning Board workshop staff, the Planning 24 exercise, heightened protection from
25 Board and the Zoning Board and changes were |25 governmental imposed burden, consistent with

Rage 120 Page 121

1 Proceedings 1 Proceedings

2 Supreme Court precedent;*. and 2 impactful project, and in this circumstance a

3 WHEREAS;RL UIPA "prohibits a 3 federal court has held that any purported

4 governmentaldentity from,applying aland use 4 'burden’ on the (municipality) and its

5 regulationdn a manner that imposes a 5 residentsis an inevitable consequence of

6 substantial burden on the religious exercise 6 resolving RLUIPA litigation, which Congress
7 of aperson or institution,sand when the 7 anticipated when drafting the statute and

8 religious use "has noready alternatives, or 8 requiring its remedial construction, and in

9 where the alternativesrequire substantial 9 holding such the Court rejected the

10 delay, uncertainty and expense," a denial of 10 allegations of "reverse discrimination” under,
11 the land use application could demonstrate a 11 or "weaponization" of RLUIPA; and

12 substantial burden on religious exercise," and 12 WHEREAS, in addition, under

13 WHEREAS, federa "courts have held 13 longstanding State Law, educational and

14 zoning ordinances or zoning decisions, that 14 religious uses "have enjoyed special treatment
15 significantly lessen the prospect of a 15 with respect to residential zoning ordinances
16 religious institution being able to use the 16 and have been permitted to expand into

17 property to further its religious mission, 17 neighborhoods where nonconforming uses would
18 contravene RLUIPA;" and 18 otherwise not have been allowed" and "greater
19 WHEREAS, if this application was 19 flexibility is required in evaluating an

20 subject to RLUIPA litigation, RLUIPA's 20 application for areligious use than an

21 "remedial purpose and effect” to alleviate any 21 application for another use and every effort

22 substantial burden on the Applicant's 22 to accommodate the religious use must be

23 religious exercise could result in significant 23 made:" and

24 monetary penalties to the Town (which would be | 24 WHEREAS, local zoning also cannot
25 the burden of the taxpayers) as well asamore 25 require a showing "that no ill effects will
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2 result from the proposed use" asthis"is 2 change produced in the character of the

3 improper because it fails to recognize that 3 neighborhood or detriment to nearby properties
4 educational and religious uses ordinarily have | 4 asaresult of the variances. As noted above,

5 inherent beneficial effects’, and 5 under controlling law religious uses are

6 WHEREAS, "the presumptive value of | 6 presumptively beneficial to the community and
7 religious facilities must be balanced against | 7 thisuseis permitted in al zoning districts

8 any actual detriment to the public health 8 inthe Town. In addition, the Applicant will

9 safety and welfare, bearing in mind that 9 be required to obtain approval from the
10 typical hazards of traffic congestion, noise, |10 Architectural Review Board to ensure that the
11 diminution in property values, and thelike, |11 house retains its existing residential
12 are generally insufficient to outweigh the 12 character with the addition. To the extent
13 public benefit of religious institutions and 13 that there may be parking on the street asa
14 the constitutional protectionsto whichsuch | 14 result of the use, there have been submissions
15 organizations are entitled," and "where an 15 by the public demonstrating that there are

16 irreconcilable conflict exists between the 16 other residential areasin the Town where

17 right to erect areligious structure and the 17 there is existing on-street parking related to
18 potential hazards of traffic or diminutionin |18 religious uses. Notwithstanding such, the

19 value, the latter must yield to the former," 19 Applicant,is proposing a 27-space parking are
20 and 20 to minimize on-street parking, which parking
21 NOW THEREFORE, 21 areais required under the Town Code for this
22 BE IT RESOLVED, in light of the 22 reason and per the plans will be screened with
23 foregoing, the findings of this Boarthareas | 23 landscaping.
24 follows: 24 2. The benefit sought by the
25 1. Therewill not be an undesirable 25 Applicant cannot be achieved by any feasible
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2 means the Applicant to'pursue otherthan 2 Property and the existing structure that would

3 seeking the requested areavariances. Here, 3 continue to exist regardless of whether the

4 the benefit saught by the Applicant is to use 4 addition was for a house of worship or a

5 the Property as a house of worship, a use that 5 larger residentia structure. With respect to

6 is entitled to considerable deference and 6 parking in the front yard, the need for the

7 accommodation by this Board under controlling | 7 variances is based upon the need for on-site

8 state and federal law.<The Applicant did a 8 parking to reduce, to the extent practicable,

9 lengthy presentation before the Planning 9 the number of carsthat are parked on the

10 Board, the minutes of which were submitted to | 10 street and the intrusion into the rear

11 the Zoning Board, outlining the need for the 11 conservation easement. While the floor area
12 addition of its proposed size to accommodate | 12 ratio variance is substantial, the Applicant

13 the Applicant's religious practices and 13 has demonstrated that under the Town Code a
14 beliefs, including, but not limited to, having 14 residential home more than twice as large as
15 a separate section for women, and having room | 15 what the Applicant is proposing, could be

16 for tables and bookshelves so that the 16 constructed on the Property without the need
17 congregants can review scrolls and large books | 17 for afloor arearatio variance. With respect

18 in the course of their worship. 18 to the number of parking spaces, the Applicant
19 3. While some of the variances may 19 has a requisite number of parking spaces

20 be considered substantial, individually or 20 needed for the sanctuary use, and the need for
21 collectively, under these circumstances that 21 avariance is because of the separate meeting
22 is not a basis to deny the application. 22 room. Asacondition of this Resolution, and
23 Severd of the variances - including lot 23 as represented by the Applicant, the occupancy
24 width, street frontage, front yard and side 24 of the entire structure shall not exceed 107

25 yard - are all existing conditions due to the 25 people and the sanctuary and meeting room will
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2 not be occupied at the sametime. During the | 2 incorporated herein. The project has been

3 review process, the Applicant also reduced the | 3 reviewed by the Town's Consulting Engineer to
4 size of the building and the occupancy to 4 ensure there will be no stormwater impacts

5 address comments raised by the Board and its | 5 from the proposed project and will provide a

6 consultants. 6 zero-net increase in stormwater runoff from

7 4. The proposed variances will not 7 the site through the installation of a

8 have an adverse effect or impact on the 8 stormwater detention facility. The Town also

9 physical or environmental conditionsin the 9 retained a traffic engineering consultant,
10 neighborhood. As noted above, under the law | 10 Stonefield Engineering & Design, to review the
11 certain potential impacts such as noise, 11 proposed plan and use and to suggest certain
12 increasein traffic and alleged diminution of | 12 on-street traffic, parking and signage
13 property value, are generaly insufficientto | 13 mitigation measures so that on-street parking
14 override the presumptively beneficia nature | 14 occurs in a safe manner such that thereis
15 of the use and the legal protections afforded | 15 suffieient room for passenger and emergency
16 to such religious uses. Any issues raised 16 vehicle circulation and access - which planis
17 with respect to real property tax revenue or 17 attached here to and a part hereof. These

18 private real estate transactionsin the Town 18 mitigation measures must be implemented asa
19 are beyond the scope of the Board's 19 conditionyof this approval. The Applicant
20 jurisdiction. Further, the Planning Board 20 proposed areduced parking area of
21 adopted a SEQRA Negative Declaration 21 approximately 15 on-site parking spaces, but
22 determining the project does not have the 22 the Board finds this proposal would likely be
23 potential for any significant adverse 23 more impactful because it would result in more
24 environmental impacts, which Negative 24 on-street parking. In addition, the Applicant
25 Declaration is attached hereto and 25 has explained that the reason for proposing
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2 the house of worship in'this |ocation‘is 2 1. Thevariances are granted

3 because many congregants live within walking 3 solely in connection with the plans identified

4 distance of the'Property, ‘and thatithe 4 herein (which are incorporated by reference)

5 congregants cannot driveduring certain times, 5 and the variances are granted only to the

6 both of which'are expected to reduce the 6 extent that they authorize the addition and

7 amount of vehicular traffic and parking during 7 related improvements as shown on those plans.
8 thosetimes. In addition, regular daily 8 If any material changes are made to the plans,

9 services will generally be held early in the 9 other than those required by the Planning

10 morning or later in the evening when there is 10 Board and/or Architectural Review Board as
11 lesstraffic. 11 part of their review of this proposed project

12 5. While the hardship may be 12 and so long as those changes does not increase
13 self-created to the extent that the Applicant 13 the number or degree of variances needed, the
14 proposes an addition and parking area that do 14 Applicant must make an application to the ZBA
15 not comply with all of the bulk requirements 15 for amended approval. Notwithstanding the

16 of the Zoning code, this does not necessarily 16 foregoing, the Applicant shall revise the bulk
17 preclude the granting of the variances, 17 table shown on the plans to be consistent with
18 especidly given the Board's findings on the 18 the variances listed herein.

19 other area variance criteria and the standard 19 2. Thegranting of this

20 the Board must comply with under federal and | 20 application shall not be deemed to relieve the
21 state law. 21 Applicant of the need to obtain approvals or

22 AND IT ISFURTHER RESOLVED based | 22 permits of any other board, agency or officer
23 upon the foregoing findings, the application 23 as prescribed by law or ordinance with respect
24 is granted subject to the following 24 to the Approved Plan or construction or any
25 conditions: 25 other phase of the project; specificaly,
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2 approval from the Planning Board for siteplan | 2 4. The Applicant shall advise the
3 and activities in the conservation easement 3 congregants to use the parking lot to the
4 area, the Architectural Review Board for the 4 extent practicable, abide by all traffic and
5 design of the structure with the proposed 5 parking laws and regulations, and utilize safe
6 addition, and to the extent feasible, 6 pedestrian practices.
7 implementing the traffic and parking 7 5. These variances are granted
8 mitigation measures recommended by Stonefield | 8 subject to the accuracy of the representations
9 Engineering. Further, the granting of this 9 made by the Applicant and its representatives
10 application shall not be deemed to relievethe | 10 to the ZBA in its written submissions and
11 Applicant of the need to comply withany and | 11 during the public hearing and if any material
12 all other local, state and federal 12 representation, whether or not it isincluded
13 requirements, including but not limited to 13 in this Resolution, isfound to be inaccurate,
14 compliance with the New Y ork State Uniform | 14 at the discretion of the ZBA the Applicant
15 Fire Prevention and Building Code and any 15 shall,be required to make an application for
16 applicable regulations related to the proposed | 16 an amended approval.
17 use, location or construction. 17 6. Thefailureto observe and
18 3. Asrepresented and consented to 18 perform these conditions shall render this
19 by the Applicant: (a) the occupancy of the 19 resolution invalid.
20 entire structure shall never exceed 107 20 Dated: July 13, 2022"
21 people, (b) the sanctuary and meeting room 21 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS:. Thank you.
22 shall never be used at the same time, and (c) 22 Can | have amoation to accept the
23 no one shall reside on the Property anththere 23 resolution?
24 shall not be an overnight occupancy of the 24 MR. ALDRIDGE: So moved.
25 Property. 25 MR. BARRETT: | second.
Page 132 Page 133
1 Proceedings !
2 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: Meotionmade by | 2 CERTIFICATI ON
3 Mr. Aldridge. Second by Mr. Barrett. All in 3
4 favor, usual Slgn 4 Certified to be a true and accurate
5 (Whereupon, all the Board members 5 t-ran.scri pt of the stenographic ninutes taken
6 responded "Aye".) ® v
7 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: Approved five, ;
8 zero. Motion carries: . . .
9 MS. ADDONA? Mr. Chairman, beforewe | bﬁ/@@?( fine__
10 adjourn, | would like to state for the record bebbi e KI i ne.
11 that since we had a recess approximately 40 to 1 Senior Court Reporter.
12 45 minutes ago, there has been no one waiting 12
13 in the foyer and everyone who has wished to 13
14 attend the meeting has been able to bein the 14 Dated: July 19, 2022
15 meeting room. 15
16 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: May | havea |5
17 motion to adjourn to the next meeting? 17
18 MR. ALDRIDGE: So moved. 18
19 MR. BARRETT: Second. 19
20 CHAIRMAN LAWLESS: Made by 20
21 Mr. Aldridge. Second by Mr. Barrett. 21
22 22
23 23
24 * * * % 24

25
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